SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE TO

TENDER OFFER STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 14(d)(1) OR 13(e)(1) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

BBX Capital, Inc.

(Name of Subject Company (Issuer))

BBX Capital, Inc. (Names of Filing Persons (Issuer and Offeror))

Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 (including associated preferred share purchase rights) (Title of Class of Securities)

> 073319 105 (CUSIP Number of Class of Securities)

Alan B. Levan Chairman BBX Capital, Inc. 401 East Las Olas Boulevard, Suite 800 Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301 (954) 940-4900

(Name, address and telephone number of person authorized to receive notices and communications on behalf of filing persons)

Copy to:

Alison W. Miller Stearns Weaver Miller Weissler Alhadeff & Sitterson, P.A. 150 West Flagler Street, Suite 2200 Miami, Florida 33130 (305) 789-3200

CALCULATION OF FILING FEE

	Transaction Valuation(1)	Amount of Filing Fee(2)	
	\$27,000,000	\$2,946	
(1)	For purposes of calculating the filing fee only, this amount is based on the offer to purchase 4,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock of BBX Capital, Inc. (together with the associated preferred share purchase rights) at a purchase price of \$6.75 per share. The amount of the filing fee, calculated in accordance with Rule0-11 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, equals \$109.10 per \$1,000,000 of the transaction valuation.		
	Check the box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing with which the offsetting fee was previously paid. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.		
	Amount Previously Paid: Form or Registration No.:	Filing Party: Date Filed:	
	Check the box if the filing relates solely to preliminary communication	ns made before the commencement of a tender offer.	
Check the appropriate boxes to designate any transactions to which the statement relates:			
 X 	third-party tender offer subject to Rule 14d-1. issuer tender offer subject to Rule 13e-4. going-private transaction subject to Rule 13e-3. amendment to Schedule 13D under Rule 13d-2.		
Che	ck the following box if the filing is a final amendment reporting the resu	lts of the tender offer. \square	
lf ap	pplicable, check the appropriate box(es) below to designate the appropria	ate rule provision(s) relied upon:	
	Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)		

Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third Party Tender Offer)

SCHEDULE TO

This Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO (this "Schedule TO") is filed by BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), with respect to its offer to purchase up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, together with the associated preferred share purchase rights (collectively, the "Shares") at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes, and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Company's Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (as amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer to Purchase"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit (a)(1)(A), and in the related Letter of Transmittal (as amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Letter of Transmittal"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit (a)(1)(B) and which, collectively with the Offer to Purchase, constitute the "Offer."

This Schedule TO is intended to satisfy the reporting requirements of Rule 13e-4(c)(2) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

Pursuant to General Instruction F to Schedule TO, the information contained in the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal is incorporated herein by reference in response to the items of this Schedule TO, as more particularly described below.

Item 1. Summary Term Sheet.

The information set forth under "Summary Term Sheet" in the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 2. Subject Company Information.

- (a) The name of the issuer is BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation. The address of the Company's principal executive office is 401 East Las Olas Boulevard, Suite 800, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301, and the Company's telephone number at such address is (954) 940-4900.
 - (b) The information set forth under "Introduction" in the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.
- (c) The information set forth in Section 7 of the Offer to Purchase ("Price Range of the Shares; Dividends; Share Repurchases") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 3. Identity and Background of Filing Person.

(a) The Company is the filing person. The name, business address and business telephone number of the Company are set forth in Item 2(a) above and are incorporated into this Item 3(a) by reference. In addition, the information set forth in Section 10 of the Offer to Purchase ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 4. Terms of the Transaction.

- (a) The information set forth in the following sections of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference:
- "Summary Term Sheet";
- "Introduction";
- Section 1 ("Terms of the Tender Offer; Number of Shares; Proration");

- Section 2 ("Purpose of the Tender Offer; Certain Effects of the Tender Offer; Other Plans");
- Section 3 ("Procedures for Tendering Shares");
- Section 4 ("Withdrawal Rights");
- Section 5 ("Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price");
- Section 6 ("Conditions of the Tender Offer");
- Section 8 ("Source and Amount of Funds");
- Section 9 ("Certain Information Concerning the Company");
- Section 10 ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares");
- Section 13 ("Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences"); and
- Section 14 ("Extension of the Tender Offer; Termination; Amendment").
- (b) The information set forth under "Introduction" and "Summary Term Sheet" of the Offer to Purchase and in Section 10 of the Offer to Purchase ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 5. Past Contacts, Transactions, Negotiations and Agreements.

(e) The information set forth in Section 10 of the Offer to Purchase ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 6. Purposes of the Transaction and Plans or Proposals.

(a), (b) and (c) The information set forth in Section 2 of the Offer to Purchase ("Purpose of the Tender Offer; Certain Effects of the Tender Offer; Other Plans") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 7. Source and Amount of Funds or Other Consideration.

- (a) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase under "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 8 of the Offer to Purchase ("Source and Amount of Funds") is incorporated herein by reference.
 - (b) Not applicable.
 - (d) The information set forth in Section 8 of the Offer to Purchase ("Source and Amount of Funds") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 8. Interest in Securities of the Subject Company.

(a) and (b) The information set forth in Section 10 of the Offer to Purchase ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9. Persons/Assets, Retained, Employed, Compensated or Used

(a) The information set forth in Section 15 of the Offer to Purchase ("Fees and Expenses") is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 10. Financial Statements.

(a) and (b) Financial statements have not been included in this Schedule TO or in the Offer to Purchase because, in accordance with the instructions to Item 10 of Schedule TO, the financial statements are not

considered material to a shareholder's decision whether to sell, tender or hold Shares as: (1) the consideration offered consists solely of cash; (2) the offer is not subject to any financing condition; and (3) the Company, which is the offeror, is a public reporting company under Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act that files reports electronically on EDGAR.

Item 11. Additional Information.

- (a) The information set forth in the following sections of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference:
- Section 2 ("Purpose of the Tender Offer; Certain Effects of the Tender Offer; Other Plans");
- Section 9 ("Certain Information Concerning the Company");
- · Section 10 ("Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares");
- · Section 11 ("Effects of the Tender Offer on the Market for Shares; Registration Under the Exchange Act"); and
- Section 12 ("Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals").
- (c) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 12.	Exhibits.
(a)(1)(A)	Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021
(a)(1)(B)	<u>Letter of Transmittal</u>
(a)(1)(C)	Notice of Guaranteed Delivery
(a)(1)(D)	Letter to Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and other Nominees
(a)(1)(E)	Letter to Clients for use by Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and other Nominees
(a)(1)(F)	Press Release dated May 24, 2021 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the ScheduleTO-C filed by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 24, 2021)
(b)	None
(d)(1)	Rights Agreement dated as of September 25, 2020 by and between the Company and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, LLC as Rights Agent (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 29, 2020)
(d)(2)	BBX Capital, Inc. 2021 Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Appendix A to the Company's Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 16, 2021)
(d)(3)	Employment Agreement between the Company and Alan B. Levan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 21, 2021)
(d)(4)	Employment Agreement between the Company and John E. Abdo (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 21, 2021)

(d)(5)	Employment Agreement between the Company and Jarett S. Levan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 21, 2021)
(d)(6)	Employment Agreement between the Company and Seth M. Wise (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 21, 2021)
(d)(7)	Employment Agreement between the Company and Brett Sheppard (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 21, 2021)
(g)	None
(h)	None

Item 13. Information Required by Schedule 13e-3

Not applicable.

SIGNATURE

After due inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct.

Date: May 25, 2021

BBX CAPITAL, INC.

By: /s/ Brett Sheppard

Name: Brett Sheppard Title: Chief Financial Officer



Offer to Purchase for Cash

bv

BBX Capital, Inc.

Λf

Up to 4,000,000 Shares of its Class A Common Stock (Including the Associated Preferred Share Purchase Rights) at a Purchase Price of \$6.75 Per Share

THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 2021, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS IT MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION TIME").

BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company," "we," "us" or "our"), is offering to purchase up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (together with the associated preferred share purchase rights, "Class A Common Stock"), at a price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash (less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest), upon the terms and subject to the conditions described in this Offer to Purchase (this "Offer to Purchase") and in the related Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal," which together with this Offer to Purchase, as each may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer"). Unless the context otherwise requires, all references to the "shares" shall refer to shares of our Class A Common Stock.

On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will pay for shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn in the tender offer, a price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash (less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest). Only shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn will be purchased. Due to the proration provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, all of the shares tendered may not be purchased if more than the number of shares we seek are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn. Shares tendered but not purchased in the Offer will be returned at our expense promptly following the expiration of the Offer. See Section 3.

Subject to certain limitations and legal requirements, we reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to purchase more than 4,000,000 shares pursuant to the Offer. See Section 1.

The Offer is not conditioned upon obtaining financing or on any minimum number of shares being tendered, but is subject to other conditions described in this Offer to Purchase. See Section 6.

Our Class A Common Stock is traded on the OTCQX Best Market (the "OTCQX") under the ticker symbol "BBXIA". On May 21, 2021, the last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX was \$6.17 per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the shares before deciding whether to tender your sharesSee Section 7.

Our Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, none of the Company, our Board of Directors, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your shares and we have not authorized any person to make any such recommendation. You must make your own decision regarding whether to tender your shares and, if so,

how many shares to tender. In doing so, you should read and evaluate carefully the information in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including our reasons for making the Offer, and you should consult with your broker, if any, and your own financial and tax advisors. See Section 2.

Our directors and executive officers hold approximately 3,217,682 shares of our Class A Common Stock, representing approximately 21.4% of the total number of outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock, and approximately 3,516,233 shares of our Class B Common Stock (which are convertible on a share-for-share basis into our Class A Common Stock at any time in the holder's discretion). Together such shares represent approximately 36.0% of our total outstanding common equity. Our directors and executive officers are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same basis as all other shareholders. While each of them will determine in their own discretion whether to tender shares in the Offer and, if so, how many shares to tender, our directors and executive officers have indicated that they do not currently intend to tender shares in the Offer. See Section 10.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of the Offer, passed upon the merits or fairness of the Offer or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the information contained in this document. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

May 25, 2021

IMPORTANT

If you desire to tender all or any portion of your shares, you must do one of the following before the Offer expires:

- If your shares are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, contact your nominee and instruct your nominee to tender your shares for you. If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your shares, it is likely that they have an earlier deadline for you to act to instruct them to accept the tender offer on your behalf. We urge you to contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to find out their applicable deadline.
- If your shares are registered in your own name, properly complete and sign the Letter of Transmittal in accordance with its instructions, and deliver it, together with any required signature guarantees and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the Depositary for the Offer (the "Depositary"), at the address of the Depositary appearing on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.
- If you are an institution participating in The Depositary Trust Company, tender your shares in accordance with the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3.

If you desire to tender shares and you cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer of the shares cannot be completed before the Expiration Time, you must tender your shares according to the guaranteed delivery procedure described in Section 3.

Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC, the Information Agent for the Offer (the "Information Agent"), at its address and telephone number set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. Requests for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and other tender offer materials may be directed to the Information Agent. If you hold shares registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you may also contact such institution for assistance.

The Offer does not constitute an offer to buy or the solicitation of an offer to sell securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation would not be in compliance with the laws of the jurisdiction, provided that we may, in our sole discretion, take any actions necessary for us to make the Offer to shareholders in any such jurisdiction and the foregoing shall not impact the requirement to comply with Rule 13e-4(f)(8) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

This Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal contain important information, and you should read both in their entirety before making a decision with respect to the Offer.

We have not authorized any person to make any recommendation on our behalf as to whether you should tender or refrain from tendering your shares in the Offer. You should rely only on the information contained in this document or to which we have referred you. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information or to make any representation in connection with the Offer other than those contained in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal. If anyone makes any recommendation or gives any information or representation, you must not rely upon that recommendation, information or representation as having been made or authorized by us, the Information Agent or the Depositary.

The statements made in this Offer to Purchase are made as of the date on the cover page and the statements incorporated by reference are made as of the date of the applicable document incorporated by reference. The delivery of this Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal will not under any circumstances create any implication that the information contained herein or incorporated by reference is correct as of a later date or that there has not been any change in such information or in our affairs since such dates.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SUMMARY TERM SHEET		1
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS		8
INTRODUCTION		9
THE TENDER OFFER		11
1.	Terms of the Tender Offer; Number of Shares; Proration.	11
2.	Purpose of the Tender Offer; Certain Effects of the Tender Offer; Other Plans.	12
3.	Procedures for Tendering Shares.	15
4.	Withdrawal Rights.	19
5.	Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price.	20
6.	Conditions of the Tender Offer.	21
7.	Price Range of the Shares; Dividends; Share Repurchases.	23
8.	Source and Amount of Funds.	24
9.	Certain Information Concerning the Company.	24
10.	Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares.	26
11.	Effects of the Tender Offer on the Market for Shares; Registration Under the Exchange Act.	31
12.	Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals.	31
13.	Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.	32
14.	Extension of the Tender Offer; Termination; Amendment.	34
15.	Fees and Expenses.	35
16.	Miscellaneous.	36

SUMMARY TERM SHEET

We are providing this summary term sheet for your convenience. This summary term sheet highlights certain material information in this Offer to Purchase, but it does not describe all of the details of the tender offer to the same extent described in this Offer to Purchase. We urge you to read this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal in their entirety because they contain the full details of the Offer. We have included references to the sections of this document where you will find a more complete discussion.

BBX Capital, Inc. is referred to herein as the "Company," "we," "us" or "our." Our Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, together with the associated preferred share purchase rights attached thereto, is referred to herein as our "Class A Common Stock." Unless the context otherwise requires, shares of our Class A Common Stock are referred to herein as the "shares."

Who is offering to purchase my shares?

The Company is offering to purchase shares of its Class A Common Stock. See Section 1.

How many shares is the Company offering to purchase in the Offer?

We intend to purchase up to 4,000,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock in the Offer, representing approximately 26.6% of the issued and outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and 21.4% of our total issued and outstanding equity. Our outstanding equity includes 15,027,003 outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and 3,693,596 outstanding shares of our Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Class B Common Stock" and collectively with our Class A Common Stock, "Common Stock"). Our Class B Common Stock is convertible on a share-for-share basis into our Class A Common Stock at any time in the holder's discretion.

If less than 4,000,000 shares are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase all of such shares that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn. If more than 4,000,000 shares are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase all of the shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn on a pro rata basis (with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional shares). We also expressly reserve the right to purchase additional shares, up to 2% of our outstanding shares of Class A Common Stock (approximately 300,540 shares, based on 15,027,003 shares of our Class A Common Stock outstanding), without amending or extending the Offer, and could decide to purchase more shares, subject to applicable legal requirements. See Section 1.

What will the purchase price for the shares be and what will be the form of payment?

The purchase price for the shares will be \$6.75 per share. If your shares are purchased in the Offer, we will pay you the purchase price, in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, promptly after the expiration of the Offer. See Sections 1 and 5.

How will the Company pay for the shares?

If the Offer is fully subscribed and we pay for all 4,000,000 shares at the purchase price of \$6.75 per share, we expect the aggregate purchase price for the shares in the Offer, together with all related fees and expenses, will be approximately \$27,100,000. We expect that we will pay for shares tendered in the Offer and the related fees and expenses using available cash and cash equivalents. As of March 31, 2021, we had approximately \$87.8 million in cash and cash equivalents. The Offer is not subject to a financing condition.

How long do I have to tender my shares?

You may tender your shares until the Offer expires. The Offer will expire at 5:00, New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, unless we extend the Offer (such date and time, as it may be extended, the

"Expiration Time"). If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your shares, it is likely that they will have an earlier deadline for you to act to instruct them to accept the Offer on your behalf. We urge you to contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to find out their deadline. See Section 1.

Can the Offer be extended, amended or terminated?

We may choose to extend the Offer at any time and for any reason, subject to applicable law. We cannot assure you, however, that we will extend the Offer or, if we extend it, for how long. If we extend the Offer, we will delay the acceptance of any shares that have been tendered. We can also amend the Offer in our sole discretion or terminate the Offer under certain circumstances. See Sections 6 and 14.

How will I be notified if the Company extends the Offer or amends the terms of the Offer?

If we extend the Offer, we will issue a press release announcing the extension and the new Expiration Time by 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the business day after the previously scheduled Expiration Time. We will announce any amendment to the Offer by making a public announcement of the amendment. See Section 14.

What is the purpose of the Offer?

Our Board of Directors believes that the Offer presents an appropriate balance between meeting our business, investment and liquidity needs and delivering value to our shareholders in an efficient manner, and that investing in our own shares is an attractive use of capital. In determining to approve the Offer, our Board of Directors considered a broad range of factors, including market conditions, our financial condition, business, operations, investments and prospects, our current and anticipated liquidity and capital needs, the market price of our Class A Common Stock, and the potential attractiveness of the Offer to our shareholders. Our Board of Directors also considered risks and uncertainties, including the potential for negative developments relating to our business and the securities markets generally. Based on this review, our Board of Directors determined that the Offer is a prudent use of our financial resources and represents an efficient mechanism to provide our shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their shares and thereby receive a return of some or all of their investment if they so elect.

The Offer provides our shareholders (particularly those who, because of the size of their holdings, might not be able to sell their shares without potential disruption to the share price) with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their shares without potential disruption to the share price and generally without incurring broker's fees or commissions and other transaction costs associated with open market sales. (However, if you own your shares through a commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, and your nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your nominee may charge you a fee for doing so.) At the same time, the Offer will allow non-tendering shareholders' to increase their proportionate interest in the Company. Further, offering liquidity to and purchasing shares from shareholders who are seeking to sell their shares for a profit, eliminates, to the extent purchased in the Offer, the overhang of those shares. The purchase of the shares pursuant to the Offer also positions the Company to, if our Board of Directors so determines, offer shares in the future to new shareholders seeking to invest in the Company without diluting earnings per share.

What are the significant conditions to the Offer?

Our obligation to accept and pay for your tendered shares depends upon a number of conditions that must be satisfied or waived on or prior to the Expiration Time, including, without limitation:

no change in the general political, market, economic or financial conditions in the United States or abroad that we deem is reasonably likely
to materially and adversely affect our business or the trading in the shares, including, but not limited to, a general suspension of trading in, or
general limitation on

prices for, securities on any national securities exchange or in the over-the-counter markets in the United States, the declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension of payments in respect of banks in the United States, any outbreak of a pandemic or contagious disease (including the COVID-19 pandemic), or the commencement or escalation of a war, armed hostilities, terrorism, or other similar national or international calamity directly or indirectly involving the United States, or any material acceleration or worsening of any of the foregoing, shall have occurred;

- no decrease of more than 10% in the market price of our Class A Common Stock measured from the close of trading on May 21, 2021, the
 last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, to the close of trading on any other trading day during the Offer,
 up to and including the close of trading on the Expiration Time, shall have occurred;
- we shall not have determined that the consummation of the Offer and the purchase of shares would be reasonably likely to result in our Class A Common Stock being deregistered under the Exchange Act;
- no legal action shall have been instituted, threatened or pending that challenges the Offer or otherwise could reasonably be expected to
 adversely affect the Offer or the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, financial condition, operations,
 results of operations or prospects of us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the value of the shares;
- no change (or condition, event or development involving a prospective change) in the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, financial condition, operations, results of operations or prospects of us or any of our subsidiaries that, in our reasonable judgment, does or is reasonably likely to (i) have a materially adverse effect on us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the value of the shares, or (ii) materially impair the contemplated benefits of the Offer to us or be material to holders of the shares in deciding whether to tender in the Offer shall have occurred;
- our acceptance for payment, purchase or payment for any shares tendered in the Offer shall not violate or conflict with, or otherwise be contrary to, the terms of any financing facility to which we are a party;
- no one shall have proposed, announced or made a tender or exchange offer (other than the Offer), merger, business combination or other similar transaction involving us, and we shall not have entered into a definitive agreement or an agreement in principle with any person with respect to any merger, acquisition, business combination or other similar transaction; and
- · we shall not have learned that:
 - any entity, "group" (as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), or person has acquired or proposed to acquire
 beneficial ownership of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock or total
 combined Common Stock, whether through the acquisition of stock, the formation of a group, the grant of any option or right, or
 otherwise (other than as and to the extent disclosed in a Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G filed with the Securities and Exchange
 Commission (the "SEC") on or before the date of this Offer to Purchase);
 - any entity, group, or person that has filed with the SEC a Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G relating to the Company on or before the date of this Offer to Purchase has acquired or proposes to acquire, whether through the acquisition of stock, the formation of a group, the grant of any option or right, or otherwise (other than by virtue of the Offer), beneficial ownership of an additional 2% or more of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock or total combined Common Stock;
 - any new group has been formed that beneficially owns more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock,
 Class B Common Stock or total combined Common Stock (options for and other rights to acquire shares that are acquired or proposed to be acquired being deemed to be immediately exercisable or convertible for purposes of this clause); or

any entity, group or person shall have filed a Notification and Report Form under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act
of 1976, as amended, or made a public announcement reflecting an intent to acquire us or any of our subsidiaries or any of our or any
of our subsidiaries' assets or securities.

The Offer is subject to a number of other conditions described in greater detail in Section 6. Each of these conditions is for our sole benefit and may be asserted or, unless prohibited under applicable law, waived by us, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time in our discretion prior to the Expiration Time. The Offer is not subject to a financing condition nor is it conditioned on a minimum number of shares being tendered.

Following the Offer, will the Company continue as a public company?

Yes. The Company has no current plan or intention to go private and the Offer is not intended to constitute the first step in a going private transaction. As described above, one of the conditions to our obligation to accept and pay for your tendered shares is that we shall not have determined that the consummation of the Offer and the purchase of shares would be reasonably likely to result in our Class A Common Stock being deregistered under the Exchange Act. See Section 6.

The consummation of the Offer will decrease the Company's "public float" (the number of shares owned bynon-affiliated shareholders and available for trading in the securities markets), which might result in less liquidity and trading volume of the shares and could potentially result in an increase in price volatility. Shareholders may not be able to sell non-tendered shares in the future at a net price equal to or greater than the purchase price in the Offer. We can give no assurance as to the price at which a shareholder may be able to sell his or her shares in the future.

How do I tender my shares?

If you want to tender all or part of your shares, you must do one of the following before the Expiration Time:

- If your shares are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you must contact the
 nominee and request that the nominee tender your shares for you. If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee
 holds your shares, it is likely that they will have a deadline prior to the Expiration Time for you to act to instruct them to accept the
 Offer on your behalf. We urge you to contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to find out
 their deadline.
- If your shares are registered in your own name, you must complete and sign a Letter of Transmittal according to its instructions, and deliver it, together with any required signature guarantees and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, to the Depositary.
- If you are an institution participating in the book-entry transfer facility (as defined herein), you must tender your shares according to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in Section 3.

If you desire to tender shares and you cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer of the shares cannot be completed before the Expiration Time, you must tender your shares according to the guaranteed delivery procedure described in Section 3.

You may contact the Information Agent for assistance. The contact information for the Information Agent appears on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. See Section 3 and the Instructions to the Letter of Transmittal. If you hold shares registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you may also contact such institution for assistance.

Can holders of shares of Class B Common Stock participate in the Offer?

The Offer is only for shares of Class A Common Stock and not for shares of Class B Common Stock. If you hold shares of our Class B Common Stock and wish to participate in the Offer, you may convert your shares of Class B Common Stock into shares of Class A Common Stock in accordance with the procedures for conversion set forth in our Articles of Incorporation and thereafter tender the shares of Class A Common Stock received upon such conversion in accordance with the Offer. You should note that conversions of Class B Common Stock into Class A Common Stock cannot be revoked even if shares of Class A Common Stock received upon the exercise or conversion thereof and tendered in the Offer are not purchased in the Offer for any reason. See Section 3.

What happens if more than 4,000,000 shares are tendered?

If more than 4,000,000 shares (or such greater number of shares as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Time, we will purchase shares from all shareholders who properly tender shares on a pro rata basis (with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional shares). Such proration will apply to all shareholders without priority, including "odd lot" holders (e.g., shareholders who own, beneficially or of record, less than 100 shares and who properly tender all of those shares). Because of the proration provisions of the Offer, we may not purchase all of the shares that you tender. See Section 1.

Once I have tendered shares in the Offer, can I withdraw my tender?

Yes. You may withdraw any shares you have tendered at any time before the Expiration Time, including any extension thereof. If we have not accepted for payment the shares you have tendered to us, you may also withdraw your shares at any time after 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on July 22, 2021. See Section 4.

How do I withdraw shares I previously tendered?

To withdraw shares, you must deliver a written notice of withdrawal with the required information to the Depositary during the time period in which you still have the right to withdraw the shares, as described above. Your notice of withdrawal must specify your name, the number of shares to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of the shares. Some additional requirements apply if your shares have been tendered under the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3. See Section 4. If you have tendered your shares by giving instructions to a commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, you must instruct that nominee to arrange for the withdrawal of your shares.

Has the Company or its Board of Directors adopted a position on the Offer?

Our Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, none of the Company, our Board of Directors, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether you should tender or refrain from tendering your shares. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender your shares and, if so, how many shares to tender. In so doing, you should read carefully the information in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including our reasons for making the Offer. See Sections 2 and 10.

Do the directors and executive officers of the Company intend to tender any of their shares in the Offer?

Our directors and executive officers are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same basis as all other shareholders. While each of them will determine in their own discretion whether to tender shares in the Offer and, if so, how many shares to tender, our directors and executive officers have indicated that they do not currently intend to tender shares in the Offer. After completion of the Offer, our directors and executive officers may, subject to applicable law and applicable policies and practices of the Company, including restrictions on

trading during certain "blackout periods" under our insider trading policy, sell their shares in open market or other transactions, including as selling shareholders in any public offerings that we may pursue in the future, at prices that may or may not be greater than the purchase price to be paid to our shareholders in the Offer. See Section 10.

If I decide not to tender, how will the Offer affect my shares?

Shareholders that do not tender shares in the Offer will retain their shares and, if the Offer is completed, will have an increased percentage ownership interest in the Company as a result thereof. See Section 2.

What is a recent market price of my shares?

On May 21, 2021, the last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX was \$6.17 per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the shares before deciding whether to tender your shares. See Section 7.

When will the Company pay for the shares I tender?

We will pay the purchase price net to the seller, in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, for the shares we purchase promptly after the Expiration Time. We do not expect, however, to announce the final results of any proration and begin paying for tendered shares until at least five business days after the Expiration Time. See Section 5.

Will I have to pay brokerage commissions if I tender my shares?

If you are the record owner of your shares and you tender your shares directly to the Depositary, you will not have to pay brokerage fees or similar expenses. If you own your shares through a commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee and your nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your nominee may charge you a fee for doing so. You should consult with your commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee to determine whether any charges will apply. See Section 3.

What are the U.S. federal income tax consequences if I tender my shares?

Generally, if you are a U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13), the receipt of cash from us in exchange for shares you tender in the Offer will be a taxable event for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The receipt of cash for the tendered shares will generally be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes either as (1) a sale or exchange eligible for capital gain or loss treatment or (2) a distribution from us in respect of shares taxable as a dividend to the extent it is out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits, and otherwise eligible for capital gain treatment to the extent it exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits and your basis in your shares. Further, if you are a U.S. Holder, you should complete the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") Form W-9 accompanying the Letter of Transmittal. Any tendering shareholder or other payee that is a U.S. Holder and that fails to timely complete, sign, and return to the Depositary the IRS Form W-9 accompanying the Letter of Transmittal (or any other IRS form, as may be applicable) may be subject to U.S. federal backup withholding tax.

If you are a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13), the payment of cash you receive for your tendered shares may be subject to U.S. federal income tax withholding.

See Section 13 for additional information. We recommend that you consult with your own tax advisor with respect to the tax consequences to you of a tender of shares, based on your particular circumstances.

Will I have to pay stock transfer tax if I tender my shares?

We will pay all stock transfer taxes unless payment is made to, or if shares not tendered or accepted for payment are to be registered in the name of, someone other than the registered holder, or tendered shares are registered in the name of someone other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal. See Section 5.

Is the Offer part of the Company's share repurchase program? Does the Company intend to repurchase any shares other than pursuant to the Offer during or after the Offer?

During October 2020, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program which authorizes the repurchase of shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock at an aggregate cost of no more than \$10 million. The share repurchase program authorizes us, in management's discretion, to repurchase shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock at such times and prices as determined by management based on market conditions and other factors considered by management. As of the date of this Offer to Purchase, 597,088 shares of our Class A Common Stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$3,767,459 have been purchased under our share repurchase program.

The purchase of shares in the Offer will not be under our share repurchase program and, accordingly, will not reduce the number of shares which we may purchase in the future under our share repurchase program. Rule 13e-4(f) under the Exchange Act prohibits us and our affiliates from purchasing any shares, other than in the Offer, until at least 10 business days after the Expiration Time. Accordingly, any repurchases outside of the Offer, including any repurchases outside of the Offer under our share repurchase program, may not be consummated until at least 10 business days after the Expiration Time.

Will the rights issued pursuant to the Company's Rights Agreement become exercisable as a result of the Offer?

No. On September 25, 2020, we entered into a Rights Agreement with American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as Rights Agree (the "Rights Agreement"). Under the Rights Agreement, preferred share purchase rights were issued with, and are currently attached to, each share of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock. The purchase rights will generally become exercisable if a person or group becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock without the consent of our Board of Directors. Under the terms of the Rights Agreement, a person or group will not be deemed an "Acquiring Person" and therefore trigger exercisability of the rights if it becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares. Accordingly, a person or group will not become an "Acquiring Person" and trigger exercisability of the rights if it becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares in the Offer. However, subject to certain limited exceptions set forth in the Rights Agreement, any such person or group which becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares in the Offer will become an "Acquiring Person" and trigger exercisability of the rights if, following the completion of the Offer, such person or group becomes the beneficial owner of any additional shares of our Class A Common Stock or Class B Common Stock without the consent of our Board of Directors. Our purchase of shares of Class A Common Stock in the Offer will include the purchase of the preferred share purchase rights attached thereto without additional consideration therefor.

Who should I contact if I have questions about the Offer?

If you have any questions regarding the Offer, please call Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC, the Information Agent for the Offer, a888-742-1305. Additional contact information for the Information Agent is set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Offer to Purchase, including any documents incorporated herein by reference, and the other documents we are delivering to you in connection with the Offer contain forward-looking statements. All statements, other than statements of historical fact, are "forward-looking statements." For example, forward-looking statements include statements concerning projections, predictions, expectations, beliefs, estimates, plans, goals or forecasts, statements that describe our objectives, strategies or future operations, performance or market or economic conditions, and statements of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing, are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding the anticipated effects of the consummation of the Offer, including the impact of the Offer and the consummation of the Offer on our Class A Common Stock (including risks resulting from a decrease in the public float of our Class A Common Stock which may result in less liquidity and trading volume of our Class A Common Stock after the consummation of the Offer and could result in an increase in price volatility), whether the conditions to completing the Offer will be satisfied, and statements regarding our expectations or intentions regarding our future business and strategic plans, including that we regularly consider alternatives with a view towards enhancing shareholder value and, in connection therewith, we may, following the Offer, pursue or take any of the actions listed under "Other Plans" in Section 2 of this Offer to Purchase, such as open market repurchases of our shares (subject to applicable law), subsidiary and other asset dispositions, issuances of equity or debt securities, and strategic acquisitions, investments or business combinations, in each case, whether taken at our parent company level or by a subsidiary; however, we may not take any or all of such actions and, with respect to any actions we may take, there can be no assurance as to the timing or terms thereof o

Forward-looking statements are based on our current beliefs as well as assumptions made by, and information currently available to, us. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "could," "would," "expects," "intends," "plans," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," "potential," "continue," "projects" or the negative of these terms or other similar words. Actual results could differ materially from those projected or assumed in the forward-looking statements as a result of a variety of risks, uncertainties and other factors, including, but not limited to, changes in economic, market and business conditions, the continuing impact of, and uncertainty relating to, the COVID-19 pandemic, risks and uncertainties relating to the bankruptcy proceedings of IT'SUGAR, including the timing and outcome thereof, and its impact on our financial condition and operating results, and the other risks, uncertainties and factors described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, including in the "Risk Factors" section thereof, and other filings with the SEC. These factors are not necessarily all of the factors that could affect the forward-looking statements. Other factors, including unknown or unpredictable ones, also could have material adverse effects on future results or otherwise cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in, or contemplated by, any of the forward-looking statements. All of the forward-looking statements are qualified by these cautionary statements. In addition, this Offer to Purchase includes or incorporates information regarding historical results, trends and other matters, and you should note that past performance may not be indicative of future results. Each forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date it was made.

INTRODUCTION

We invite our shareholders to tender shares of our Class A Common Stock for purchase by us. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal, we are offering to purchase up to 4,000,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock at a price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash, less applicable tax withholding and without interest.

The Offer will expire at the Expiration Time, which will be 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, or such later date and time to which we may extend the Offer.

Only shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn will be purchased. However, because of the proration provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, all of the shares tendered may not be purchased if more than the number of shares we seek are tendered. Shares tendered but not purchased pursuant to the Offer will be returned to the tendering shareholders at our expense promptly following the Expiration Time. See Section 1.

We reserve the right to purchase more than 4,000,000 shares pursuant to the Offer, subject to certain limitations and legal requirements. See Sections 1 and 14.

Tendering shareholders whose shares are registered in their own names and who tender directly to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the Depositary for the Offer, will not be obligated to pay brokerage fees or commissions or, except as set forth in Instruction 6 to the Letter of Transmittal, stock transfer taxes on the purchase of shares by us under the Offer. If you own your shares through a commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee and your nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your nominee may charge you a fee for doing so. You should consult your commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee to determine whether any charges will apply.

Our obligation to accept and pay for shares validly tendered pursuant to the Offer is conditioned upon the satisfaction or waiver by us of the conditions set forth in Section 6 of this Offer to Purchase.

Our Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, none of the Company, our Board of Directors, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your shares and we have not authorized any person to make any such recommendation. You must make your own decision regarding whether to tender your shares and, if so, how many shares to tender. In doing so, you should read and evaluate carefully the information in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including our reasons for making the Offer, and you should consult with your broker, if any, and your own financial and tax advisors. See Section 2.

Our directors and executive officers are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same basis as all other shareholders. While each of them will determine in their own discretion whether to tender shares in the Offer and, if so, how many shares to tender, our directors and executive officers have indicated that they do not currently intend to tender shares in the Offer. See Section 10.

Section 13 of this Offer to Purchase describes certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences to a shareholder of a sale of shares pursuant to the Offer.

We will pay the fees and expenses of the Depositary and Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC, the Information Agent for the Offer, incurred in connection with the Offer. See Section 15.

As of the date of this Offer to Purchase, there were issued and outstanding 15,027,003 outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and 3,693,596 shares of our Class B Common Stock. The 4,000,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock that we are offering to purchase hereunder represent approximately 26.6% of the issued and outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and 21.4% of the total number of outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock and Class B Common Stock are share-for-share basis into our Class A Common Stock at any time in the holder's discretion.

Our Class A Common Stock is traded on the OTCQX under the ticker symbol "BBXIA". On May 21, 2021, the last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX was \$6.17 per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the shares before deciding whether to tender your shares. See Section 7.

THE TENDER OFFER

1. Terms of the Tender Offer; Number of Shares; Proration.

General. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will purchase 4,000,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock, or if a lesser number of shares are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, all shares that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, at a price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable tax withholding and without interest.

The term "Expiration Time" means 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, unless we, in our sole discretion, shall have extended the period of time during which the Offer will remain open, in which event the term "Expiration Time" shall refer to the latest time and date at which the Offer, as so extended by us, shall expire. See Section 14 for a description of our right to extend, delay, terminate or amend the Offer. In accordance with the rules of the SEC, we may, and we expressly reserve the right to, purchase under the Offer an additional amount of shares not to exceed 2% of the total number of issued and outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock (300,540 shares, based on 15,027,003 shares of our Class A Common Stock issued and outstanding as of the date of this Offer to Purchase) without amending or extending the Offer. See Section 14.

In the event of an over-subscription of the Offer as described below, shares tendered will be subject to proration. The proration period and, except as described herein, withdrawal rights will expire at the Expiration Time.

If we:

- increase or decrease the purchase price offered to be paid;
- increase the number of shares being sought in the Offer by an amount exceeding 2% of the total number of issued and outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock (an increase of more than 300,540 shares, based on 15,027,003 shares of our Class A Common Stock issued and outstanding as of the date of this Offer to Purchase); or
- decrease the number of shares being sought in the Offer;

and the Offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on the tenth business day (as defined below) from, and including, the date on which notice of any such increase or decrease is first published, sent or given in the manner specified in Section 14, then the Offer will be extended until at least 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on the tenth business day from, and including, the date on which notice was first published, sent or given. For the purposes of the Offer, a "business day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or U.S. federal holiday, and consists of the time period from 12:01 a.m. through 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on such day.

The Offer is not conditioned on obtaining financing or on any minimum number of shares being tendered, but is subject to certain other conditions. See Section 6.

Shares properly tendered under the Offer and not properly withdrawn will be purchased at the purchase price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable tax withholding and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, including the proration provisions. All shares tendered and not purchased under the Offer, including shares not purchased because of proration provisions, will be returned to the tendering shareholders or, in the case of shares delivered by book-entry transfer, credited to the account at the book-entry transfer facility from which the transfer had previously been made, at our expense promptly following the Expiration Time.

If the number of shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Time is less than or equal to 4,000,000 shares, or such greater number of shares as we may elect to purchase, subject to

applicable law, we will, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, purchase all shares so tendered at the purchase price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable tax withholding and without interest.

Proration. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, if more than 4,000,000 shares, or such greater number of shares as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law, have been properly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Time, we will purchase properly tendered and not properly withdrawn shares on a pro rata basis with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional shares, as described below. Such proration will apply to all shareholders without priority, including "odd lot" holders (e.g., shareholders who own, beneficially or of record, less than 100 shares and who properly tender all of those shares). As a result, it is possible that, even if the Offer is completed, all of the shares that a shareholder tenders in the Offer may not be purchased.

If proration of tendered shares is required, we will determine the proration factor promptly following the Expiration Time. Subject to adjustment to avoid the purchase of fractional shares, proration for each shareholder tendering shares will be based on the ratio of the number of shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn by the shareholder to the total number of shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn by all shareholders.

Shareholders can specify in the Letter of Transmittal the order in which they desire that shares registered in their name and tendered by them be purchased in the event that some but not all of the tendered shares are purchased pursuant to the Offer. In the event a shareholder does not designate the order and fewer than all shares tendered are purchased, the order of shares purchased from such shareholder will be selected by the Depositary.

The preliminary results of any proration will be announced by press release promptly following the Expiration Time. However, because of the potential difficulty in determining the number of shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, we expect that we will not be able to announce the final proration factor or commence payment for any shares purchased pursuant to the Offer until up to five business days after the Expiration Time. After the Expiration Time, shareholders may obtain preliminary proration information from the Information Agent and also may be able to obtain the information from their brokers or other nominee holders, if applicable.

As described in Section 13, the number of shares that we will purchase from a shareholder under the Offer may affect the U.S. federal income tax consequences to that shareholder and, therefore, may be relevant to a shareholder's decision whether or not to tender shares. As described above, the Letter of Transmittal affords each shareholder who tenders shares registered in such shareholder's name directly to the Depositary the opportunity to designate the order of priority in which shares tendered are to be purchased in the event of proration.

This Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal will be mailed to record holders of shares and will be furnished to brokers, dealers, commercial banks and trust companies whose names, or the names of whose nominees, appear on our shareholder list with respect to the shares or, if applicable, who are listed as participants in a clearing agency's security position listing for subsequent transmittal to beneficial owners of shares.

2. Purpose of the Tender Offer; Certain Effects of the Tender Offer; Other Plans.

Purpose of the Tender Offer. Our Board of Directors believes that the Offer is a prudent use of our financial resources, that the Offer presents an appropriate balance between meeting our business, investment and liquidity needs and delivering value to our shareholders in an efficient manner, and that investing in our own shares is an attractive use of capital.

In determining to approve the Offer, our Board of Directors considered a broad range of factors, including market conditions, our financial condition, business, operations, investments and prospects, our current and

anticipated liquidity and capital needs, the market price of our Class A Common Stock, and the potential attractiveness of the Offer to our shareholders. Our Board of Directors also considered risks and uncertainties, including the potential for negative developments relating to our business and the securities markets generally. The Board also considered the fact that it is difficult for large shareholders seeking to sell their shares to do so without disrupting the market and that their interest in selling their shares acts as an overhang in the market.

Based on this review, our Board of Directors determined that the Offer is a prudent use of our financial resources and represents an efficient mechanism to provide our shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their shares and thereby receive a return of some or all of their investment if they so elect. The Offer provides such shareholders (particularly those who, because of the size of their holdings, might not be able to sell their shares without potential disruption to the share price owith an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their shares without potential disruption to the share price or generally incurring broker's fees or commissions and other transaction costs associated with open market sales. However, if you own your shares through a commercial bank, broker, dealer, trust company or other nominee, and your nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your nominee may charge you a fee for doing so.

The Offer will also allow non-tendering shareholders' to increase their proportionate interest in the Company and position the Company to, if our Board of Directors so determines, offer shares in the future without diluting earnings per share to new shareholders seeking to invest in the Company.

Our Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, none of the Company, our Board of Directors, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your shares, and we have not authorized any person to make any such recommendation. You must make your own decision regarding whether to tender your shares and, if so, how many shares to tender. In doing so, you should read and evaluate carefully the information in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, and you should consult with your broker, if any, and your own financial and tax advisors.

Certain Effects of the Offer. If you sell shares in the Offer, you will cease to have any ownership interest in the Company with respect to those shares and, accordingly, will no longer be entitled to any of the rewards of ownership of such shares, including, to the extent applicable, rewards relating to our earnings, appreciation and growth, gains on any sale of our assets or subsidiaries, and any dividends which may be paid by us in the future. (See also "Other Plans" below). Likewise, if you sell your shares in the Offer, you will not bear any of the risks of ownership with respect to such shares, including those relating to our ongoing operations, our business and investment strategies, and the risks of any decrease in the value of the Company or the shares.

Shareholders who do not tender their shares pursuant to the Offer and shareholders who otherwise retain an equity interest in the Company as a result of a partial tender of shares or proration will continue to be shareholders of the Company with respect to the shares retained. As a result, those shareholders will, immediately following the Offer, realize a proportionate increase in their relative equity interest in the Company and, thus, in the Company's future earnings, appreciation and growth, if any. Those shareholders will also continue to bear the attendant risks associated with owning the shares, including those relating to our ongoing operations, our business and investment strategies, and the risks of any decrease in the value of the Company or the shares. In addition, our purchase of shares in the Offer will decrease the public float of the shares, which may result in less liquidity and trading volume of the shares and an increase in price volatility. Shareholders may not be able to sell non-tendered shares in the future at a net price equal to or greater than the purchase price in the Offer. We can give no assurance as to the price at which a shareholder may be able to sell his or her shares in the future.

Shares that we purchase pursuant to the Offer will be canceled and retired, will return to the status of authorized but unissued shares, and will be available for us to issue without further shareholder action (except as required by applicable law or the rules of any national securities exchange on which our Class A Common Stock

may be listed) for, among other things, acquisitions, raising additional capital and share-based compensation under existing or future equity plans or other benefit or compensation programs.

Our directors and executive officers are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same basis as all other shareholders. While each of them will determine in their own discretion whether to tender shares in the Offer and, if so, how many shares to tender, our directors and executive officers have indicated that they do not currently intend to tender shares in the Offer. See Section 10. Like other shareholders who do not tender shares in the Offer, any of our directors and executive officers that do not tender their shares in the Offer will, immediately following the Offer, realize a proportionate increase in their relative ownership interest in the Company. After completion of the Offer, our directors and executive officers may, subject to applicable law and applicable policies and practices of the Company, including restrictions on trading during certain "blackout periods" under our insider trading policy, sell their shares from time to time in open market or other transactions, including as selling shareholders in any public offerings that we may pursue in the future, at prices that may be more or less favorable than the purchase price to be paid to our shareholders in the Offer.

Other Plans. Except as otherwise disclosed in this Offer to Purchase or the documents incorporated by reference herein, we do not currently have any plans or proposals and we are not currently engaged in any negotiations that relate to or would result in:

- any extraordinary transaction, such as a merger, reorganization or liquidation, involving us or any of our subsidiaries;
- any purchase, sale or transfer of an amount of our assets or any of our subsidiaries' assets which is material to us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole:
- any change in our present Board of Directors or management, including any plans or proposals to change the number or the term of directors
 or to fill any vacancies on our Board of Directors (except that our Board of Directors may fill vacancies arising on the Board in the future) or
 to change any material term of the employment contract of any of our current executive officers;
- · any material change in our present dividend rate or policy, indebtedness, capitalization, corporate structure, or business;
- any class of our equity securities being delisted from a national securities exchange or ceasing to be authorized to be quoted in an automated quotations system operated by a national securities association;
- · any class of our equity securities becoming eligible for termination of registration under Section 12(g)(4) of the Exchange Act;
- the suspension of our obligation to file reports under Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act;
- the acquisition by any person of our securities, or the disposition by any person of our securities, other than pursuant to exercise, vesting or settlement of options and other awards under our equity incentive plans; or
- · any changes in our Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, or other actions that could impede the acquisition of control of us.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, we regularly consider alternatives to enhance shareholder value and from time to time there may be significant developments or transactions involving our securities, subsidiaries or investments. These alternatives may include sales by us of all or a portion of our holdings in our subsidiaries, asset or security dispositions by our subsidiaries, and public or private issuances of debt or equity securities and strategic acquisitions, investments or other business combinations, in each case, by us or our subsidiaries. In addition, as described in greater detail in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 and our Quarterly Report on Form10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, during September 2020,

IT'SUGAR and its subsidiaries filed voluntary petitions to reorganize under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the U.S. Code in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Florida. We deconsolidated IT'SUGAR as a result of the filings and the uncertainties surrounding the nature, timing, and specifics of the bankruptcy proceedings. It is anticipated that creditors will vote to accept and the Bankruptcy Court will confirm IT'SUGAR's plan of reorganization on or about June 11, 2021, in which case we will issue a press release and file a Current Report on Form 8-K with the SEC promptly following the Bankruptcy Court's confirmation. Upon such confirmation, we would once again consolidate IT'SUGAR's results from and after the confirmation date into our financial statements. See Section 9 ("Certain Information Concerning the Company") for additional information.

In addition, we may from time to time in the future, based on factors considered by management at the time, pursue any of the other actions listed above, including, without limitation, that we may make open market repurchases of our shares, whether pursuant to our share repurchase program or otherwise (subject to applicable law), and, while we currently do not anticipate paying dividends for the foreseeable future, we may make dividend payments or otherwise change our dividend policy if determined to be advisable by our Board of Directors. Except as otherwise disclosed in this Offer to Purchase or the documents incorporated by reference herein, as of the date hereof, no agreements, understandings or decisions have been reached and there can be no assurance that the Company will decide to undertake any such alternatives. However, nothing in the Offer will preclude us from pursuing, developing or engaging in future plans, proposals or negotiations that relate to or would result in one or more of such events, subject to applicable law.

3. Procedures for Tendering Shares.

Valid Tender. For a shareholder to make a valid tender of shares under the Offer, the Depositary must receive, at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase and prior to the Expiration Time:

- a Letter of Transmittal properly completed and duly executed, together with any required signature guarantees, or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an "agent's message" (see "—Book-Entry Transfer" below), and any other required documents; and
- in the case of tendered shares delivered in accordance with the procedures for book-entry transfer described below, a book-entry confirmation of that delivery (see "—Book-Entry Transfer" below).

If you desire to tender shares and you cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer of the shares cannot be completed before the Expiration Time, you must tender your shares according to the guaranteed delivery procedure described below.

If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your shares, it is likely your nominee has established an earlier deadline for you to act to instruct your nominee to tender shares on your behalf. We urge you to contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to find out your nominee's applicable deadline. In addition, we urge shareholders who hold shares through brokers or commercial banks to consult the brokers or commercial banks to determine whether transaction costs are applicable if they tender shares through the brokers or commercial banks and not directly to the Depositary.

The valid tender of shares by you by one of the procedures described in this Section 3 will constitute a binding agreement between you and us on the terms of, and subject to the conditions to, the Offer.

Book-Entry Transfer. For purposes of the Offer, the Depositary will establish an account for the shares at The Depository Trust Company (the "book-entry transfer facility") within two business days after the date of this Offer to Purchase. Any financial institution that is a participant in the book-entry transfer facility's system may make book-entry delivery of shares by causing the book-entry transfer facility to transfer those shares into the Depositary's account in accordance with the book-entry transfer facility's procedures for that transfer. Although delivery of shares may be effected through book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility, the Letter of Transmittal properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature

guarantees, or an agent's message, and any other required documents must, in any case, be transmitted to, and received by, the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase prior to the Expiration Time, or the tendering shareholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

The confirmation of a book-entry transfer of shares into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility as described above is referred to herein as a "book-entry confirmation." Delivery of documents to the book-entry transfer facility in accordance with the book-entry transfer facility's procedures will not constitute delivery to the Depositary.

The term "agent's message" means a message transmitted by the book-entry transfer facility to, and received by, the Depositary and forming a part of a book-entry confirmation, stating that the book-entry transfer facility has received an express acknowledgment from the participant tendering shares through the book-entry transfer facility that the participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal and that we may enforce that agreement against that participant.

Method of Delivery. The method of delivery of shares, the Letter of Transmittal and all other required documents, including delivery through the book-entry transfer facility, is at the election and risk of the tendering shareholder. Shares will be deemed delivered only when actually received by the Depositary (including, in the case of a book-entry transfer, by book-entry confirmation). If you plan to make delivery by mail, we recommend that you deliver by registered mail with return receipt requested and obtain proper insurance. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.

Signature Guarantees. No signature guarantee will be required on a Letter of Transmittal for shares tendered thereby if:

- the "registered holder(s)" of those shares signs the Letter of Transmittal and has not completed either the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Payment Instructions" in the Letter of Transmittal; or
- those shares are tendered for the account of an "eligible institution."

For purposes hereof, a "registered holder" of tendered shares will include any participant in the book-entry transfer facility's system whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of those shares, and an "eligible institution" is a "financial institution," which term includes most commercial banks, savings and loan associations and brokerage houses, that are participants in any of the following: (i) the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program; (ii) the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. Medallion Signature Program; or (iii) the Stock Exchange Medallion Program.

Except as described above, all signatures on any Letter of Transmittal for shares tendered thereby must be guaranteed by an eligible institution. See Instructions 1, 5 and 7 to the Letter of Transmittal. If the shares are registered in the name of a person other than the signer of the Letter of Transmittal, or if payment is to be made to a person other than the registered holder of the shares, an appropriate stock power or other instrument of transfer must accompany the shares and be signed exactly as the name or names of the registered holders or owners of the shares, with the signatures guaranteed as aforesaid. See Instructions 1, 5 and 7 to the Letter of Transmittal.

Shareholders may contact the Information Agent or, if applicable, their broker, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance. The contact information for the Information Agent is set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.

Guaranteed Delivery. If you desire to tender shares and you cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer of the shares cannot be completed before the Expiration Time, your tender may be effected if all of the following conditions are met:

• your tender is made by or through an eligible institution;

- a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery in the form we have provided is received by the Depositary, as
 provided below, prior to the Expiration Time; and
- the Depositary receives, at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase and within the period of two trading days after the date of execution of the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, either: (i) the Letter of Transmittal, properly completed and duly executed and including all signature guarantees required thereon, together with all other required documents; or (ii) confirmation of book-entry transfer of the shares into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility, together with (1) either a Letter of Transmittal relating thereto, which has been properly completed and duly executed and includes all signature guarantees required thereon or an agent's message, and (2) all other required documents.

For these purposes, a "trading day" is any day on which the New York Stock Exchange is open for business.

A Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be delivered to the Depositary by overnight courier, facsimile transmission or mail before the Expiration Time and must include a guarantee by an eligible institution in the form set forth in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

Holders of Class B Common Stock. While shares of Class B Common Stock are convertible on ashare-for-share basis into shares of Class A Common Stock at any time in the holder's discretion, shares of Class B Common Stock cannot be tendered in the Offer. If you hold shares of Class B Common Stock and desire to tender shares of Class A Common Stock receivable upon conversion of the Class B Common Stock, you may convert your shares of Class B Common Stock in accordance with conversion procedures set forth in our Articles of Incorporation, and thereafter tender the shares of Class A Common Stock received upon such conversion in accordance with the Offer. Conversions of Class B Common Stock cannot be revoked even if some or all of the shares of Class A Common Stock received upon conversion and tendered in the Offer are not purchased pursuant to the Offer for any reason. Holders of Class B Common Stock should evaluate the information included in this Offer to Purchase carefully to determine if they desire to convert such Class B Common Stock into Class A Common Stock and tender the shares received upon conversion based on such considerations as they deem relevant, including the voting rights and other provisions of our Articles of Incorporation (pursuant to which our Class A Common Stock currently represents in the aggregate a fixed 22% of the general voting power of our Common Stock and our Class B Common Stock represents in the aggregate a fixed 78% of the general voting power of our Common Stock and tender wants to participate. If you elect to convert your Class B Common Stock and tender shares of Class A Common Stock received upon such conversion, you must complete the conversion sufficiently in advance of the Expiration Time in order to provide you with adequate time to validly tender the shares of Class A Common Stock in the Offer.

Return of Unpurchased Shares. The Depositary will return certificates for unpurchased shares promptly after the expiration or termination of the Offer or the proper withdrawal of the shares, as applicable, or, in the case of shares tendered by book-entry transfer at the book-entry transfer facility, the Depositary will credit the shares to the appropriate account maintained by the tendering shareholder at the book-entry transfer facility, in each case, without expense to the shareholder.

Tendering Shareholder's Representations and Warranties; Our Acceptance Constitutes an Agreement. It is a violation of Rule 14e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act for a person acting alone or in concert with others, directly or indirectly, to tender shares for such person's own account unless at the time of tender and at the Expiration Time such person has a "net long position" in (a) the shares that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and will deliver or cause to be delivered such shares for the purpose of tendering to us within the period specified in the Offer or (b) other securities immediately convertible into, exercisable for or exchangeable into shares ("Equivalent Securities") that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and, upon the acceptance of such tender, will acquire such shares by conversion, exchange or exercise of such Equivalent

Securities to the extent required by the terms of the Offer and will deliver or cause to be delivered such shares so acquired for the purpose of tender to us within the period specified in the Offer. Rule 14e-4 also provides a similar restriction applicable to the tender on behalf of another person. A tender of shares made pursuant to any method of delivery set forth herein will constitute the tendering shareholder's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the Offer, as well as the tendering shareholder's representation and warranty to us that (a) such shareholder has a "net long position" in shares or Equivalent Securities at least equal to the shares being tendered within the meaning of Rule 14e-4, and (b) such tender of shares complies with Rule 14e-4. Our acceptance for payment of shares tendered pursuant to the Offer will constitute a binding agreement between the tendering shareholder and us upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

A tender of shares made pursuant to any method of delivery set forth herein will also constitute the tendering shareholder's representation and warranty to us that the tendering shareholder has full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer the shares tendered, and that, when the same are accepted for payment by us, we will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title thereto, free and clear of all security interests, liens, restrictions, claims, encumbrances, conditional sales agreements and other obligations relating to the sale or transfer of the shares, and the shares will not be subject to any adverse claim or right. Any such tendering shareholder will, on request by the Depositary or us, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Depositary or us to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of the shares tendered, all in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Offer.

A properly completed Letter of Transmittal, and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, must be delivered to the Depositary and not to us or the Information Agent. All authority conferred or agreed to be conferred by delivery of the Letter of Transmittal shall be binding on the successors, assigns, heirs, personal representatives, executors, administrators and other legal representatives of the tendering shareholder and shall not be affected by, and shall survive, the death or incapacity of such tendering shareholder.

Determination of Validity; Rejection of Shares; Waiver of Defects; No Obligation to Give Notice of Defects. All questions as to the number of shares to be accepted and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for payment of any tender of shares will be determined by us, in our sole discretion, and our determination will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if our determination is challenged by shareholders. We reserve the absolute right prior to the Expiration Time to reject any or all tenders we determine not to be in proper form or the acceptance for payment of or payment for which may, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right, subject to applicable law, to waive any conditions of the Offer or any defect or irregularity in any tender with respect to any particular shares or any particular shareholder, whether or not we waive similar defects or irregularities in the case of other shareholders. No tender of shares will be deemed to have been validly made until all defects or irregularities relating thereto have been cured or waived. None of us, the Information Agent, the Depositary nor any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification. Our interpretation of the terms of and conditions of the Offer, including the Letter of Transmittal and the instructions thereto, will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if our interpretation is challenged by shareholders. By tendering shares to us, you agree to accept all decisions we make concerning these matters and waive any right you might otherwise have to challenge those decisions. We strongly encourage shareholders to submit completed tender materials as early as possible after you have properly considered the information in this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal and consulted with your own financial and tax advisors, so that you will have as much time as possible prior to the Expiration Time to correct any defects or irregularities in the materials you provide to us.

U.S. Federal Backup Withholding Tax. As described elsewhere herein, including in Section 13, the number of shares that we will purchase from a shareholder pursuant to the Offer may affect the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the purchase to the shareholder and, therefore, may be relevant to a shareholder's decision whether or not to tender shares. In addition, under the U.S. federal backup withholding tax rules, unless an

exemption applies under applicable law and regulations, a portion of the gross proceeds payable to a tendering shareholder or other payee who is a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer must be withheld and remitted to the IRS, unless the tendering shareholder or other payee provides its taxpayer identification number (employer identification number or social security number) to the Depositary (as payor) and certifies under penalty of perjury, among other things, that the number is correct. Therefore, each tendering shareholder that is a U.S. Holder should complete and sign the IRS Form W-9 included as part of the Letter of Transmittal so as to provide the information and certification necessary to avoid U.S. federal backup withholding tax, unless the shareholder otherwise establishes to the satisfaction of the Depositary that the shareholder is not subject to such backup withholding tax. If a U.S. Holder does not provide the Depositary with the correct taxpayer identification number, the U.S. Holder may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS. The backup withholding tax is not an additional tax, and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding tax rules will be allowed as a refund or credit against a shareholder's U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

Certain "exempt recipients" (including, among others, all corporations and certainNon-U.S. Holders) are not subject to these backup withholding tax rules. In order for a Non-U.S. Holder to qualify as an exempt recipient, that shareholder must submit a properly completed IRS FormW-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable IRS FormW-8 or suitable substitute form), signed under penalty of perjury, attesting to that shareholder'snon-U.S. status. The applicable form can be obtained from the Depositary at the address and telephone number set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. See Instruction 9 to the Letter of Transmittal. A Non-U.S. Holder that submits a properly completed IRS FormW-8BEN or W-8BEN-E may still be subject to the regular withholding tax on gross proceeds payable to such holder.

Shareholders are strongly encouraged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of backup withholding in their particular circumstances, the availability of, and procedure for obtaining, an exemption from backup withholding under current Treasury Regulations, and whether their circumstances dictate that they provide an IRS Form W-9 or applicable IRS Form W-8.

For a more complete discussion of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences to tendering shareholders, see Section 13.

4. Withdrawal Rights.

Except as this Section 4 otherwise provides, tenders of shares are irrevocable. You may withdraw shares that you have previously tendered under the Offer according to the procedures described below at any time prior to the Expiration Time. You may also withdraw your previously tendered shares at any time after 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on Thursday, July 22, 2021, unless such shares have been accepted for payment as provided in the Offer.

For a withdrawal to be effective, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal must:

- be received in a timely manner by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase or by facsimile transmission to 718-234-5001 (718-921-8317 to confirm); and
- specify the name of the person having tendered the shares to be withdrawn, the number of shares to be withdrawn, and the name of the
 registered holder of the shares to be withdrawn, if different from the name of the person who tendered the shares.

If a shareholder has used more than one Letter of Transmittal or has otherwise tendered shares in more than one group of shares, the shareholder may withdraw shares using either separate notices of withdrawal or a combined notice of withdrawal, so long as the information specified above is included. If shares have been delivered in accordance with the procedures for book-entry transfer described in Section 3, any notice of withdrawal must also specify the name and number of the account at the book-entry transfer facility to be credited with the withdrawn shares and otherwise comply with the book-entry transfer facility's procedures.

Withdrawals of tendered shares may not be rescinded, and any shares properly withdrawn will thereafter be deemed not validly tendered for purposes of the Offer. Withdrawn shares may be retendered at any time prior to the Expiration Time by again following one of the procedures for tendering shares described in Section 3.

We will decide, in our sole discretion, all questions as to the form and validity, including time of receipt, of notices of withdrawal, and each such decision will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if our determination is challenged by shareholders. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any defect or irregularity in the withdrawal of shares by any shareholder, whether or not we waive similar defects or irregularities in the case of any other shareholder. None of us, the Information Agent, the Depositary nor any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in any notice of withdrawal or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification.

If we extend the Offer, are delayed in our purchase of shares, or are unable to purchase shares under the Offer as a result of a condition disclosed in Section 6 not being satisfied or waived by us, then, without prejudice to our rights under the Offer, the Depositary may, subject to applicable law, retain tendered shares on our behalf, and such shares may not be withdrawn except to the extent tendering shareholders are entitled to withdrawal rights as described in this Section 4. Our reservation of the right to delay payment for shares which we have accepted for payment is limited by Rule 13e-4(f)(5) promulgated under the Exchange Act, which requires that we must pay the consideration offered or return the shares tendered promptly after termination or withdrawal of a tender offer.

5. Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly following the Expiration Time, we will accept for payment and pay the purchase price for (and thereby purchase) up to 4,000,000 shares (or such greater number of shares as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) properly tendered and not properly withdrawn before the Expiration Time.

For purposes of the Offer, we will be deemed to have accepted for payment (and therefore purchased), subject to the proration provisions of the Offer, shares that are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn only when, as and if we give oral or written notice to the Depositary of our acceptance of the shares for payment pursuant to the Offer.

In all cases, payment for shares tendered and accepted for payment pursuant to the Offer will be made promptly, subject to possible delay in the event of proration, but only after timely receipt by the Depositary of:

- · a timely book-entry confirmation of the deposit of shares into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility;
- · a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an agent's message; and
- · any and all other required documents.

We will pay for shares purchased pursuant to the Offer by depositing the aggregate purchase price for the shares with the Depositary, which will act as agent for tendering shareholders for the purpose of receiving payment from us and transmitting payment to the tendering shareholders.

In the event of proration, we will determine the proration factor and pay for those tendered shares accepted for payment promptly after the expiration of the Offer. However, we expect that we will not be able to announce the final results of any proration or commence payment for any shares purchased pursuant to the Offer until up to five business days after the Expiration Time. Shares tendered and not purchased, including shares not purchased

due to proration, will be returned or, in the case of shares tendered by book-entry transfer, will be credited to the account maintained with the book-entry transfer facility by the participant who delivered the shares, to the tendering shareholder at our expense promptly after the Expiration Time or the termination of the Offer.

Under no circumstances will we pay interest on the purchase price, including but not limited to, by reason of any delay in making payment. In addition, if certain events occur, we may not be obligated to purchase shares pursuant to the Offer. See Section 6.

We will pay all stock transfer taxes, if any, payable on the transfer to us of shares purchased pursuant to the Offer. If, however, payment of the purchase price is to be made to, or (in the circumstances permitted by the Offer) if unpurchased shares are to be registered in the name of, any person other than the registered holder, or if tendered shares are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal, the amount of all stock transfer taxes, if any (whether imposed on the registered holder or the other person), payable on account of the transfer to the person will be deducted from the purchase price unless satisfactory evidence of the payment of the stock transfer taxes, or exemption from payment of the stock transfer taxes, is submitted. See Instruction 6 to the Letter of Transmittal.

6. Conditions of the Tender Offer.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Offer, we will not be required to accept for payment, purchase or pay for any shares tendered, and may, at any time, terminate or amend the Offer or may postpone the acceptance for payment of, or the purchase of and the payment for shares tendered, subject to Rule 13e-4(f) under the Exchange Act (which requires that the issuer making the tender offer either pay the consideration offered or return tendered securities promptly after the termination or withdrawal of the tender offer), if at any time on or after the date of this Offer to Purchase and prior to the Expiration Time (whether any shares have theretofore been accepted for payment) any of the following events has occurred (or shall have been reasonably determined by us to have occurred) that, in our reasonable judgment and regardless of the circumstances giving rise to the event or events (other than any such event or events that are proximately caused by our action or failure to act), make it inadvisable to proceed with the Offer or with acceptance of tendered shares for payment:

- any change in the general political, market, economic or financial conditions in the United States or abroad that we deem is reasonably likely
 to materially and adversely affect our business or the trading in the shares, including, but not limited to, the following:
 - any general suspension of, or general limitation on prices for, or trading in, securities on any national securities exchange in the United States or in the over-the-counter market;
 - a declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension of payments in respect of banks in the United States or any limitation (whether or not mandatory) by any governmental agency or authority on, or any other event that, in our reasonable judgment, could reasonably be expected to adversely affect, the extension of credit by banks or other financial institutions in the United States;
 - any outbreak of a pandemic or contagious disease (including the COVID-19 pandemic);
 - the commencement or escalation of a war, armed hostilities, terrorism, or other similar national or international calamity directly or indirectly involving the United States; or
 - in the case of any of the foregoing existing at the time of the commencement of the Offer, in our reasonable judgment, a material acceleration or worsening thereof;
- a decrease of more than 10% in the market price of our Class A Common Stock measured from the close of trading on May 21, 2021, the last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, to the close of trading on any other trading day during the Offer, up to and including the close of trading on the Expiration Time;

- we determine that the consummation of the Offer and the purchase of shares would be reasonably likely to result in our Class A Common Stock being deregistered under the Exchange Act;
- any change (or condition, event or development involving a prospective change) in the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, financial condition, operations, results of operations or prospects of us or any of our subsidiaries that, in our reasonable judgment, does or is reasonably likely to (i) have a materially adverse effect on us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the value of the shares, or (ii) materially impair the contemplated benefits of the Offer to us or be material to holders of the shares in deciding whether to tender in the Offer;
- any action, proceeding, application or counterclaim by or before any court or governmental, administrative or regulatory agency or authority, domestic or foreign, or any other person or tribunal, domestic or foreign, has been threatened in writing, instituted, or is pending which:
 - challenges or seeks to challenge, restrain, prohibit or delay the making of the Offer, the acquisition by us of the shares in the Offer, or
 any other matter relating to the Offer, or seeks to obtain any material damages or otherwise relating to the transactions contemplated by
 the Offer:
 - seeks to make the purchase of, or payment for, some or all of the shares pursuant to the Offer illegal or results in a delay in our ability to accept for payment or pay for some or all of the shares; or
 - otherwise could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, financial condition, operations, results of operations or prospects of us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the value of the shares;
- any action has been taken or any statute, rule, regulation, judgment, decree, injunction or order (preliminary, permanent or otherwise) has been proposed, sought, enacted, entered, promulgated, enforced or deemed to be applicable to the Offer or us or any of our subsidiaries by any court, government or governmental agency or other regulatory or administrative authority, domestic or foreign, which, in our reasonable judgment:
 - indicates that any approval or other action of any such court, agency or authority may be required in connection with the Offer or the purchase of shares under the Offer;
 - · could reasonably be expected to prohibit, restrict or delay consummation of the Offer; or
 - otherwise could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, shareholders' equity, financial condition, operations, results of operations or prospects of us and our subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the value of the shares;

· we shall have learned that:

- any entity, "group" (as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), or person has acquired or proposed to acquire
 beneficial ownership of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock or total
 combined Common Stock, whether through the acquisition of stock, the formation of a group, the grant of any option or right, or
 otherwise (other than as and to the extent disclosed in a Schedule 13D or Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on or before the date of this
 Offer to Purchase);
- any new group has been formed that beneficially owns more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock,
 Class B Common Stock or total combined Common Stock (options for and other rights to acquire shares that are acquired or proposed to be acquired being deemed to be immediately exercisable or convertible for purposes of this clause); or
- any entity, group or person shall have filed a Notification and Report Form under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act
 of 1976, as amended, or made a public announcement reflecting an intent to acquire us or any of our subsidiaries or any of our or any
 of our subsidiaries' assets or securities;

- a tender or exchange offer for any or all of the outstanding shares (other than the Offer), or any merger, acquisition, business combination or
 other similar transaction with or involving us or any of our subsidiaries, has been proposed, announced or made by any person or entity or
 has been publicly disclosed, or we shall have entered into a definitive agreement or an agreement in principle with any person with respect to
 any merger, acquisition, business combination or other similar transaction;
- any approval, permit, authorization, favorable review or consent or waiver of or filing with any government or governmental agency or other
 regulatory or administrative authority, domestic or foreign, required to be obtained or made in connection with the Offer shall not have been
 obtained or made on terms and conditions satisfactory to us in our reasonable judgment;
- our acceptance for payment, purchase or payment for any shares tendered in the Offer shall violate or conflict with, or otherwise be contrary to, the terms of any financing facility to which we are a party; or
- legislation amending the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), becomes effective and would, in our reasonable
 judgment, change the tax consequences of the transaction contemplated by the Offer in any manner that would adversely affect us.

The conditions referred to above are for our sole benefit and may be asserted by us regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any of these conditions (other than conditions that are proximately caused by our action or failure to act), and, subject to applicable law, may be waived by us, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time in our sole discretion prior to the Expiration Time.

Our failure at any time to exercise any of the foregoing rights will not be deemed a waiver of any right, and each such right will be deemed an ongoing right that may be asserted at any time and from time to time prior to the Expiration Time. Any determination by us concerning the events described above will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if our determination is challenged by shareholders.

The Offer is not conditioned upon obtaining financing or any minimum number of shares being tendered.

7. Price Range of the Shares; Dividends; Share Repurchases.

Price Range of the Shares. Prior to September 30, 2020, we were a wholly owned subsidiary of Bluegreen Vacations Holding Corporation ("BVH"). On September 30, 2020, BVH completed its spin-off of our Company (the "Spin-Off") pursuant to which we became a separate publicly-traded company. Our Class A Common Stock commenced trading on the OTCQX during October 2020 following the Spin-Off. The ticker symbol for our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX is "BBXIA." The following table sets forth, for each of the periods indicated, the high and low per share sales prices for our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX.

	High	Low
Year ended December 31, 2020		
Fourth quarter	\$5.85	\$2.40
Year ended December 31, 2021		
First quarter	\$6.72	\$5.09
Second quarter (through May 21, 2021)	\$6.53	\$6.00

On May 21, 2021, the last trading day before we announced our intention to commence the Offer, the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the OTCQX was \$6.17 per share. You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for the shares before deciding whether to tender your shares.

Dividends. Since the Spin-Off, we have not paid any dividends on our Common Stock and, subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors, we do not currently anticipate paying any dividends for the foreseeable

future. Our dividend policy is established by our Board of Directors based on our financial condition, results of operations and capital requirements, as well as other business considerations that our Board of Directors considers relevant. Further, the terms of our indebtedness may limit or prohibit the payments of dividends.

Share Repurchases. During October 2020, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program which authorizes the repurchase of shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock at an aggregate cost of no more than \$10 million. The share repurchase program authorizes us, in management's discretion, to repurchase shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock at such times and prices as determined by management based on market conditions and other factors considered by management. As of the date of this Offer to Purchase, 597,088 shares of our Class A Common Stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$3,767,459 have been purchased under our share repurchase program.

The purchase of shares in the Offer will not be under our share repurchase program and, accordingly, will not reduce the number of shares which we may purchase in the future under our share repurchase program. Rule 13e-4(f) under the Exchange Act prohibits us and our affiliates from purchasing any shares, other than in the Offer, until at least 10 business days after the Expiration Time. Accordingly, any repurchases outside of the Offer under our share repurchase program, may not be consummated until at least 10 business days after the Expiration Time.

8. Source and Amount of Funds.

If the Offer is fully subscribed and we pay for all 4,000,000 shares at the purchase price of \$6.75 per share, we expect the aggregate purchase price for the shares in the Offer, together with all related fees and expenses, will be approximately \$27,100,000. We expect that we will pay for shares tendered in the Offer and the related fees and expenses using available cash and cash equivalents. As of March 31, 2021, we had approximately \$87.8 million in cash and cash equivalents.

The Offer is not subject to a financing condition but is subject to certain other conditions. See Section 6.

9. Certain Information Concerning the Company.

The Company. As described above, prior to September 30, 2020, we were a wholly owned subsidiary of BVH. On September 30, 2020, BVH completed the Spin-Off of our Company, pursuant to which we became a separate publicly-traded company. Except for BVH's investment in Bluegreen Vacations Corporation, which continues to be held by BVH, we hold all of BVH's other historical businesses and investments, including BBX Capital Real Estate, LLC ("BBX Capital Real Estate"), BBX Sweet Holdings, LLC ("BBX Sweet Holdings"), and Renin Holdings, LLC ("Renin").

BBX Capital Real Estate is engaged in the acquisition, development, construction, ownership, financing, and management of real estate and investments in real estate joint ventures, including investments in multifamily rental apartment communities, single-family master-planned for sale housing communities, and commercial properties located primarily in Florida. In addition, BBX Capital Real Estate owns a 50% equity interest in The Altman Companies, LLC, a developer and manager of multifamily apartment communities, and manages the legacy assets acquired in connection with the sale of BankAtlantic in 2012, including portfolios of loans receivable, real estate properties, and judgments against past borrowers.

BBX Sweet Holdings is engaged in the ownership and management of operating businesses in the confectionery industry, including Hoffman's Chocolates, a retailer of gourmet chocolates with retail locations in South Florida, and Las Olas Confections and Snacks, a manufacturer and wholesaler of chocolate and other confectionery products. BBX Sweet Holdings also owns approximately 93% of the equity interests in IT'SUGAR, a specialty candy retailer whose products include bulk candy, candy in giant packaging, and licensed and novelty items. Prior to September 22, 2020, we consolidated the financial statements of IT'SUGAR and its

subsidiaries based on our 93% ownership of IT'SUGAR. However, on September 22, 2020, IT'SUGAR and its subsidiaries filed voluntary petitions to reorganize under Chapter 11 of Title 11 of the U.S. Code in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of Florida, and as a result of the filings and the uncertainties surrounding the nature, timing, and specifics of the bankruptcy proceedings, we deconsolidated IT'SUGAR on September 22, 2020. It is anticipated that creditors will vote to accept and the Bankruptcy Court will confirm IT'SUGAR's plan of reorganization on or about June 11, 2021, in which case we will issue a press release and file a Current Report on Form 8-K with the SEC promptly following the Bankruptcy's Court confirmation. Upon such confirmation, we would once again consolidate IT'SUGAR's results from and after the confirmation date into our financial statements. You are encouraged to review the press release and Current Report on Form 8-K when available as they will contain important information. See "Available Information" below for information on where you can access our publicly filed information.

Renin is engaged in the design, manufacture, and distribution of sliding doors, door systems and hardware, and home décor products and operates through its headquarters in Canada and three manufacturing and distribution facilities in the United States and Canada. In addition to its own manufacturing, Renin also sources various products and raw materials from China, Brazil, and certain other countries. In October 2020, Renin acquired substantially all of the assets and assumed certain of the liabilities of Colonial Elegance, Inc. ("Colonial Elegance"). Headquartered in Montreal, Canada, Colonial Elegance is a supplier and distributor of building products, including barn doors, closet doors, and stair parts, and its customers include various big box retailers in the United States and Canada.

In connection with our Spin-Off by BVH, we were converted from a Florida limited liability company into a Florida corporation, and our name was changed from BBX Capital Florida LLC to BBX Capital, Inc. In addition, in connection with the Spin-Off, BVH issued a \$75.0 million note payable to us that accrues interest at a rate of 6% per annum and requires payments of interest on a quarterly basis. Under the terms of the note, BVH has the option in its discretion to defer interest payments under the note, with interest on the entire outstanding balance thereafter to accrue at a cumulative, compounded rate of 8% per annum until such time that BVH is current on all accrued payments under the note, including deferred interest. All outstanding amounts under the note become due and payable on September 30, 2025 or earlier upon certain other events. Further, BVH is permitted to prepay the note in whole or in part at any time.

Our mailing address is 401 East Las Olas Boulevard, Suite 800, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301, and our telephone number is (954)940-4900.

Available Information. We are subject to the informational reporting requirements of the Exchange Act and, in accordance therewith, we are required to file periodic reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC relating to our business, financial condition and other matters. Information as of particular dates concerning our directors and officers, the remuneration of our directors and certain of our officers, including equity compensation granted to them, the principal holders of our securities and any material interest of such persons in transactions with us is required to be disclosed in proxy statements distributed to our shareholders and filed with the SEC. We also have filed an Issuer Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO (the "Schedule TO") with the SEC that includes additional information relating to the Offer.

Our reports, statements, and other information that we file with the SEC, including the Schedule TO, can be accessed free of charge on the Internet website maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov. They are also available free of charge through our corporate website atwww.bbxcapital.com as soon as reasonably practicable after they are filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. The information contained in, accessible from or connected to our website is not incorporated into, or otherwise a part of, this Offer to Purchase or any of our filings with the SEC.

Incorporation by Reference. The rules of the SEC allow us to "incorporate by reference" information into this Offer to Purchase, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The following documents that have been previously filed with the SEC contain important information about us and we incorporate them by reference:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, filed with the SEC on March 16, 2021;
- our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2021, filed with the SEC on May 10, 2021;
- our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 27, 2020, as amended by Amendment No. 1 thereto filed with the SEC on January 7, 2021;
- our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 17, 2021;
- our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 21, 2021; and
- our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 24, 2021.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated by reference into this Offer to Purchase shall be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent such statement is modified or superseded in this Offer to Purchase. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Offer to Purchase.

You may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by written or telephonic request to the Information Agent at its address or telephone number set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. In addition, you may request copies of these filings by written or telephonic request to BBX Capital, Inc., 401 East Las Olas Boulevard, Suite 800, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301, Attention: Investor Relations, (954) 940-5300. You can also obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference into this Offer to Purchase from our website at www.bbxcapital.com or from the SEC's website at www.bec.gov. Documents incorporated by reference are available without charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents (unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference into this Offer to Purchase).

10. Interests of Directors and Executive Officers; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares.

Interests of Directors and Executive Officers. As of the date of this Offer to Purchase, our directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons) beneficially owned an aggregate of 6,733,915 shares of our Class A Common Stock (including 3,516,233 shares of our Class B Common Stock which are convertible into Class A Common Stock on a share-for-share basis at any time in the holder's discretion), representing approximately 36.3% of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and 36.0% of the total number of outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock on a fully diluted basis (including, for purposes of the Class A Common Stock percentage calculation, that the shares of Class B Common Stock held by our directors and executive officers were converted into shares of Class A Common Stock).

The shares beneficially owned by our directors and executive officers include a total of 6,729,818 shares of our Class A Common Stock (including 3,516,233 shares of our Class B Common Stock) beneficially owned by Alan B. Levan, our Chairman, John E. Abdo, our Vice Chairman, Jarett S. Levan, Chief Executive Officer, President and a director of our Company, and Seth M. Wise, Executive Vice President and a director of our Company. Together, the shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Alan Levan, Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan, and Mr. Wise represent approximately 79% of the total voting power of our Common Stock. Except under limited circumstances provided by Florida law and subject to certain additional separate class voting rights afforded to holders of our Class B Common Stock under our Articles of Incorporation, holders of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock vote together as a single group

on matters presented to a vote of our shareholders, with all shares of our Class A Common Stock currently representing in the aggregate 22% of the total voting power of our Common Stock and all shares of our Class B Common Stock currently representing in the aggregate 78% of the total voting power of our Common Stock. Accordingly, Mr. Alan Levan, Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan, and Mr. Wise may be deemed to control our Company as they have the voting power to approve, without the approval or consent of any other shareholder, the election of directors and any other matter requiring the affirmative vote of holders of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, voting together as a single group. In addition, the shares of our Class B Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Alan Levan, Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan, and Mr. Wise represent approximately 95.2% of the total number of outstanding shares of our Class B Common Stock and, as a result, they have the voting power to approve, without the approval or consent of any other holder of our Class B Common Stock, any matter submitted to a separate class vote of the holders of our Class B Common Stock. Due to the voting rights and power of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock, Mr. Alan Levan, Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan, and Mr. Wise may dispose of shares of our Class A Common Stock in the Offer or otherwise without any significant impact to their overall voting power.

Our directors and executive officers are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same basis as all other shareholders. While each of them will determine in their own discretion whether to tender shares in the Offer and, if so, how many shares to tender, our directors and executive officers have indicated that they do not currently intend to tender shares in the Offer.

The percentage ownership of our outstanding Class A Common Stock and total common equity of our directors and executive officers (and any other shareholders) who do not tender shares in the Offer will proportionately increase as a percentage of our outstanding Class A Common Stock and total common equity immediately following the consummation of the Offer.

After expiration or termination of the Offer, our directors and executive officers may, subject to applicable law and our applicable policies and practices, including restrictions on trading during certain "blackout periods" under our insider trading policy, sell their shares from time to time in open market or other transactions, including as selling shareholders in any public offerings that we may pursue in the future, at prices that may be more or less favorable than the purchase price to be paid to our shareholders in the Offer.

The following table sets forth information with respect to the beneficial ownership of the shares as of the date of this Offer to Purchase by each of our directors and Named Executive Officers (as defined in Item 402 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC), by all of our directors and executive officers as a group, and by each person who owns (to our knowledge and based on the most current Schedule 13Ds and 13Gs, as applicable, filed with the SEC with respect to each such person) more than 5% of the outstanding shares. Beneficial ownership, which is determined in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC, means the sole or shared power to vote or direct the voting, or to dispose or direct the disposition, of the shares. The amount and percentage of shares beneficially owned by a person or group assumes that such person or group (and only such person or group) has converted all convertible securities that the person or group holds, including shares of our Class B Common Stock, if any, to the extent such convertible securities are convertible within 60 days after the date of this Offer to Purchase. Except as otherwise indicated, we believe that each person identified in the table possesses sole voting and investment power over all shares shown as beneficially owned by the person.

Name of Beneficial Owner	Notes	Class A Common Stock Ownership	Class B Common Stock Ownership	Percent of Class A Common Stock	Percent of Class B Common Stock
Levan BFC Stock Partners LP	(1,2,3,6)	—	336,915	2.2%	9.1%
Levan Partners LLC	(1,2,3,6)	986,197	141,577	7.4%	3.8%
Alan B. Levan	(1,2,3,4,5,6,7)	1,759,459	3,516,233	28.5%	95.2%
John E. Abdo	(1,2,3,5)	1,065,286	1,495,311	15.5%	40.5%
Jarett S. Levan	(1,2,3,6,7)	191,395	342,606	5.5%	18.3%
Seth M. Wise	(1,2,3,7,8,10)	197,445	335,158	3.5%	9.1%
Norman H. Becker	(2)	1,204	_	*	0.0%
Andrew R. Cagnetta, Jr.	(2)	1,000	_	*	0.0%
Steven M. Coldren	(2)	1,893	_	*	0.0%
Gregory A. Haile	(2)	_	_	0.0%	0.0%
Willis N. Holcombe	(2)	_	_	0.0%	0.0%
Anthony P. Segreto	(2)	_	_	0.0%	0.0%
Neil Sterling	(2)	_	_	0.0%	0.0%
Angelo, Gordon & Co. L.P.	(9)	1,212,624	_	8.1%	0.0%
Dr. Herbert A. Wertheim	(1,10)	793,632	83,290	5.8%	2.3%
All directors and executive officers as a group (12 persons)	(1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8)	3,217,682	3,516,233	36.3%	95.2%

Less than one percent of class.

⁽¹⁾ Shares of our Class B Common Stock are convertible on a share-for-share basis into shares of our Class A Common Stock at any time in the beneficial owner's discretion. The number of shares of Class B Common Stock held by each beneficial owner and convertible within 60 days into shares of Class A Common Stock is not separately included in the "Class A Common Stock Ownership" column but is included for the purpose of calculating the percent of Class A Common Stock held by each beneficial owner.

⁽²⁾ Mailing address is 401 East Las Olas Boulevard, Suite 800, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301.

⁽³⁾ The Company may be deemed to be controlled by Messrs. Alan Levan, Abdo, Jarett Levan and Wise, who collectively may be deemed to have an aggregate beneficial ownership of shares of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock representing approximately 79% of the total voting power of our Common Stock.

⁽⁴⁾ Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings include the 986,197 shares of Class A Common Stock and 141,577 shares of Class B Common Stock owned by Levan Partners LLC and the 336,915 shares of Class B Common Stock owned by Levan BFC Stock Partners LP. Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings also include 2,341 shares of Class A Common Stock and 240 shares of Class B Common Stock held of record by his wife, 7,344 shares of Class A Common Stock held through trusts for the benefit of his children, and 78,700 shares of Class A Common Stock held by the Susie and Alan B. Levan Family Foundation. In addition,

- Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings of Class B Common Stock include the shares of Class B Common Stock held by Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan and Mr. Wise, as described below.
- (5) Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Abdo are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Abdo has granted to Mr. Alan Levan a proxy to vote the shares of Class B Common Stock that Mr. Abdo beneficially owns. As a result, the shares of Class B Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Abdo are included in Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings in the table. Mr. Abdo has also agreed not to sell any of his shares of Class B Common Stock without first converting those shares into shares of Class A Common Stock. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Abdo have also agreed to vote their shares of Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors. The agreement also provides for Mr. Jarett Levan to succeed to Mr. Alan Levan's rights under the agreement in the event of Mr. Alan Levan's death or disability.
- (6) Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Jarett Levan are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Jarett Levan has agreed to vote the shares of Class B Common Stock that he owns or otherwise has the right to vote in the same manner as Mr. Alan Levan votes his shares of Class B Common Stock. As a result, the shares of Class B Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Jarett Levan are included in Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings in the table. Mr. Jarett Levan has also agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to transfer certain of his shares of Class B Common Stock and to obtain the consent of Mr. Alan Levan prior to the conversion of his shares of Class B Common Stock into shares of Class A Common Stock if the effect of such conversion or sale would reduce his ownership of Class B Common Stock below a specified number of shares. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Jarett Levan have also agreed to vote their shares of Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors.
- (7) Mr. Jarett Levan and Mr. Wise are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Wise has agreed to vote the shares of Class B Common Stock that he owns or otherwise has the right to vote in the same manner as Mr. Jarett Levan's shares of Class B Common Stock are voted. As a result of this agreement and the above-described agreement between Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Jarett Levan, the shares of Class B Common Stock beneficially owned by Mr. Wise are included in Mr. Alan Levan's beneficial holdings in the table. Mr. Wise has also agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to transfer certain of his shares of Class B Common Stock or convert such shares of Class B Common Stock into shares of Class A Common Stock, in each case, without first offering Mr. Jarett Levan the right to purchase such shares. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Jarett Levan and Mr. Wise have also agreed to vote their shares of Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors.
- (8) Mr. Wise's holdings of Class A Common Stock include 50 shares held in his spouse's IRA which he may be deemed to beneficially own.
- (9) Based on the Schedule 13D/A (Amendment No. 1) filed jointly with the SEC on March 16, 2021 by Angelo, Gordon & Co., L.P. ("Angelo, Gordon & Co."), AG Partners, LLC ("AG Partners"), JAMG LLC ("JAMG"), Josh Baumgarten and Adam Schwartz. The Schedule 13D/A reports that Angelo, Gordon & Co., AG Partners and JAMG have sole voting and dispositive power over all the shares and that Messrs. Baumgarten and Schwartz have shared voting and dispositive power over the shares. The address of the filers, as reported in the Schedule 13D/A, is 245 Park Avenue, 26th Floor, New York, New York 10167.
- (10) Dr. Wertheim's ownership was reported in a Rebuttal of Control Agreement filed on December 20, 1996 with the Office of Thrift Supervision (as adjusted for stock splits since the date of filing). The Rebuttal of Control Agreement indicated that Dr. Wertheim had no intention to directly or indirectly manage or control the Company. Dr. Wertheim's mailing address, as reported by him, is 191 Leucadendra Drive, Coral Gables, Florida 33156.

Rights Agreement. On September 25, 2020, we entered into a Rights Agreement with American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as Rights Agent. Under the Rights Agreement, preferred share purchase rights were issued with, and our currently attached to, each share of our Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock. The purchase rights will generally become exercisable if a person or group becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common

Stock without the consent of our Board of Directors. Under the terms of the Rights Agreement, a person or group will <u>not</u> be deemed an "Acquiring Person" and therefore trigger exercisability of the rights if it becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares. Accordingly, a person or group will not become an "Acquiring Person" and trigger exercisability of the rights if it becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares in the Offer. However, subject to certain limited exceptions set forth in the Rights Agreement, any such person or group which becomes the beneficial owner of 5% or more of our outstanding Class A Common Stock, Class B Common Stock, or total combined Common Stock as a result of our repurchase of shares in the Offer will become an "Acquiring Person" and trigger exercisability of the rights if, following the completion of the Offer, such person or group becomes the beneficial owner of any additional shares of our Class A Common Stock or Class B Common Stock without the consent of our Board of Directors. The Rights Agreement was not adopted in response to any effort to acquire control of us. However, the Rights Agreement may have an anti-takeover effect and will be an impediment to a proposed takeover which is not approved by our Board of Directors. Our purchase of shares of Class A Common Stock in the Offer will include the purchase of the preferred share purchase rights attached thereto without additional consideration therefor.

Shareholder Agreements. Alan B. Levan, our Chairman, and John E. Abdo, our Vice Chairman, are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Abdo has granted to Mr. Alan Levan a proxy to vote the shares of our Class B Common Stock that Mr. Abdo beneficially owns. Mr. Abdo has also agreed not to sell any of his shares of our Class B Common Stock without first converting those shares into shares of our Class A Common Stock. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Abdo have also agreed to vote their shares of our Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors. The agreement also provides for Jarett S. Levan to succeed to Mr. Alan Levan's rights under the agreement in the event of Mr. Alan Levan's death or disability. Jarett S. Levan is the son of Mr. Alan Levan and is Chief Executive Officer, President and a director of our Company.

Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Jarett Levan are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Jarett Levan has agreed to vote the shares of our Class B Common Stock that he owns or otherwise has the right to vote in the same manner as Mr. Alan Levan votes his shares of our Class B Common Stock. Mr. Jarett Levan has also agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to transfer certain of his shares of our Class B Common Stock and to obtain the consent of Mr. Alan Levan prior to the conversion of his shares of our Class B Common Stock into shares of Class A Common Stock if the effect of such conversion or sale would reduce his ownership of our Class B Common Stock below a specified number of shares. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Alan Levan and Mr. Jarett Levan have also agreed to vote their shares of our Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors.

Mr. Jarett Levan and Seth M. Wise, Executive Vice President and a director of our Company, are parties to an agreement pursuant to which Mr. Wise has agreed to vote the shares of our Class B Common Stock that he owns or otherwise has the right to vote in the same manner as Mr. Jarett Levan's shares of our Class B Common Stock are voted. Mr. Wise has also agreed, subject to certain exceptions, not to transfer certain of his shares of our Class B Common Stock or convert such shares of our Class B Common Stock into shares of our Class A Common Stock, in each case, without first offering Mr. Jarett Levan the right to purchase the shares. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Jarett Levan and Mr. Wise have also agreed to vote their shares of our Class B Common Stock in favor of the election of the other to our Board of Directors for so long as they are willing and able to serve as directors.

As a result of these agreements, Mr. Alan Levan may be deemed to have voting power over all of the shares of our Class B Common Stock owned by each of Mr. Abdo, Mr. Jarett Levan and Mr. Wise.

2021 Incentive Plan. At our Annual Meeting of Shareholders held on May 17, 2021, our shareholders approved the BBX Capital, Inc. 2021 Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan, which is administered by the

Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors, permits for the granting of options to purchase, and restricted stock awards of, up to 900,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock and up to 300,000 shares of our Class B Common Stock, as well as performance-based cash awards. The Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors has the authority to select the people who will receive awards under the Plan, which may include, among other eligible individuals, any of our or our subsidiaries' or other affiliates' employees or directors, and the timing and terms (subject to the provisions of the Plan) of the awards. As of the date of this Offer to Purchase, no awards have been granted under the Plan. However, it is currently anticipated that each of Alan B. Levan, the Company's Chairman, and John E. Abdo, the Company's Vice Chairman, will initially have the opportunity to receive annual awards of restricted shares of our Common Stock having a value of up to \$1.6 million and that each of Jarett S. Levan, Chief Executive Officer, President and a director of the Company, will initially have the opportunity to receive annual awards of restricted shares of our Common Stock having a value of up to \$1.5 million. It is expected that such awards will be subject to pro rata vesting in annual installments over two to four years, to be determined by the Compensation Committee.

Recent Securities Transactions. Based on our records and on information provided to us by our directors, executive officers, affiliates and subsidiaries, except as set forth below, neither we nor any of our directors, executive officers, affiliates or subsidiaries have effected any transactions involving shares of our Class A Common Stock in the past 60 days. On April 1, 2021, Alan B. Levan gifted a total of 60 shares of our Class A Common Stock to certain UTMA accounts of his grandchildren.

11. Effects of the Tender Offer on the Market for Shares; Registration Under the Exchange Act.

The purchase of shares by us in the Offer will reduce the number of shares that might otherwise be traded publicly and is likely to reduce the number of our shareholders. As a result, trading of a relatively small volume of the shares after consummation of the Offer may have a greater impact on trading prices than would be the case prior to consummation of the Offer. We believe that there will be a sufficient number of shares outstanding and publicly traded following completion of the Offer to ensure a continued trading market for the shares.

The shares are registered under the Exchange Act, which requires, among other things, that we furnish certain information to our shareholders and the SEC and comply with the SEC's proxy rules in connection with meetings of our shareholders. We believe that our purchase of shares pursuant to the terms of the Offer will not result in the shares becoming eligible for deregistration under the Exchange Act.

As previously described, consummation of the Offer is subject to certain conditions, including, without limitation, that we may terminate the Offer if we determine that the consummation of the Offer and the purchase of shares would be reasonably likely to result in our Class A Common Stock being deregistered under the Exchange Act. See Section 6.

12. Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals.

We are not aware of any license or regulatory permit that is material to our business that might be adversely affected by our acquisition of shares as contemplated by the Offer or of any approval or other action by any government or governmental, administrative, or regulatory authority or agency, domestic, foreign or supranational, that would be required for the acquisition or ownership of shares by us as contemplated by the Offer. Should any such approval or other action be required, we presently contemplate that we will seek that approval or other action. We cannot predict whether we will be required to delay the acceptance of, or payment for, shares tendered in the Offer pending the outcome of any such matter. There can be no assurance that any such approval or other action, if needed, would be obtained or would be obtained without substantial cost or conditions, or that the failure to obtain the approval or other action might not result in adverse consequences to our business or financial condition. See Section 6 for a discussion of the conditions to consummation of the Offer.

13. Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.

The following is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax consequences of the Offer to U.S. Holders whose shares are tendered and accepted for payment pursuant to the Offer. This summary is based upon the Code, U.S. Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code, published rulings, administrative pronouncements and judicial decisions, any changes to which could affect the tax consequences described below (possibly on a retroactive basis). This summary assumes that the shares of our Class A Common Stock held by shareholders are held as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment). It does not address all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to particular shareholders in light of their particular circumstances, or to shareholders subject to special rules, including, without limitation, pass-through entities (including partnerships and S corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes) and investors in such entities, certain financial institutions, brokers, dealers, or traders in securities or commodities, insurance companies, expatriates, mutual funds, real estate investment trusts, cooperatives, tax-exempt organizations, persons who are subject to the alternative minimum tax, persons who hold shares of our Class A Common Stock as a position in a "straddle" or as part of a "hedging" or "conversion" transaction, shareholders that have a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar, or persons who acquired their shares of our Class A Common Stock as compensation. This summary also does not address any state, local, non-U.S., or other tax consequences of participating in the Offer. Shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisor to determine the particular tax consequences to them of the Offer, including the applicability and effect of federal, state, local, non-U.S. and other tax laws.

U.S. Holders. For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Holder" is a beneficial holder of shares that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, is (i) a citizen or individual resident of the United States, (ii) a corporation, or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, that is created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any state or the District of Columbia, (iii) an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source, or (iv) a trust if a U.S. court is able to exercise primary supervision over its administration and one or more U.S. persons, within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code, have authority to control all of its substantial decisions.

An exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will be a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The U.S. federal income tax consequences to a U.S. Holder may vary depending upon the U.S. Holder's particular facts and circumstances. If, as described below, an exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer is treated as a sale or exchange of such shares for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the U.S. Holder will recognize capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between the amount of cash received and the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the shares. Such gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder's holding period for the shares at the time of the exchange exceeds one year. Specific limitations may apply to the deductibility of capital loss by a U.S. Holder.

An exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will be treated as a sale or exchange for U.S. federal income tax purposes if the exchange (i) is "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" with respect to the U.S. Holder, (ii) is a "substantially disproportionate" redemption with respect to the U.S. Holder, or (iii) is a "complete redemption" of all shares of our Class A Common Stock owned by the U.S. Holder. In determining whether any of these tests has been met, a U.S. Holder generally must take into account not only the shares of our Class A Common Stock it actually owns, but also the shares of our Class A Common Stock it constructively owns as determined under Section 318 of the Code (including shares that may be acquired through options that it owns or shares held by certain members of the U.S. Holder's family).

An exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will be treated as "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" if it results in a "meaningful reduction" in the U.S. Holder's stock interest in the Company, which will depend on the U.S. Holder's particular facts and circumstances.

Satisfaction of the "substantially disproportionate" test or "complete redemption" test is dependent upon satisfaction of the respective objective tests set forth in Section 302(b)(2) and Section 302(b)(3) of the Code. An

exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will satisfy the "substantially disproportionate" test if (i) the percentage of the outstanding voting stock of the Company actually and constructively owned by the U.S. Holder immediately following the exchange is less than 80% of the percentage of the outstanding voting stock of the Company actually and constructively owned by the U.S. Holder immediately before the exchange, (ii) the percentage of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock actually and constructively owned by the U.S. Holder immediately following the exchange is less than 80% of the percentage of the outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock actually and constructively owned by the U.S. Holder immediately before the exchange, and (iii) immediately following the exchange, the U.S. Holder actually and constructively owns less than 50% of the total combined voting power of the Company. An exchange of shares for cash by a U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will result in a "complete redemption" if either (i) all of the shares of our Class A Common Stock actually and constructively owned by the U.S. Holder are exchanged for cash pursuant to the Offer or (ii) all of the shares of our Class A Common Stock actually owned by the U.S. Holder are exchanged for cash pursuant to the Offer and the U.S. Holder timely and properly waives the attribution of the shares of our Class A Common Stock constructively owned by the U.S. Holder in accordance with the procedures described in Section 302(c)(2) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder.

Contemporaneous dispositions or acquisitions of shares of our Class A Common Stock by a U.S. Holder or a related person may be deemed to be part of a single integrated transaction and, if so, may be taken into account in determining whether a sale or exchange has occurred.

If a U.S. Holder's exchange of shares for cash pursuant to the Offer does not constitute a sale or exchange for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the receipt of cash by such U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer will be treated as a distribution, and the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the shares exchanged generally will be added to any shares our Class A Common Stock retained by the U.S. Holder. The distribution will be treated as a dividend to the extent of the portion of our current and accumulated earnings and profits allocable to such shares. To the extent that amounts received pursuant to the Offer exceed a U.S. Holder's allocable share of our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess first will be treated as a return of capital that will reduce the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in its shares, and any remaining portion will be taxable as capital gain. Any such capital gain will be long-term capital gain if the U.S. Holder's holding period for the shares at the time of the exchange exceeds one year. Provided that minimum holding period and other requirements are met, dividend income with respect to non-corporate U.S. Holders (including individuals) is eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. federal income taxation. If an exchange of shares for cash pursuant to the Offer by a corporate U.S. Holder is treated as a dividend, the corporate U.S. Holder may be (i) eligible for a dividends received deduction (subject to applicable exceptions and limitations) and (ii) subject to the "extraordinary dividend" provisions of Section 1059 of the Code. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the rules discussed in this paragraph in light of their particular circumstances.

We cannot predict whether or the extent to which the Offer will be over-subscribed. If the Offer is over-subscribed, the proration of tenders pursuant to the Offer will cause us to accept fewer Shares than are tendered. Therefore, we can give no assurance that a sufficient number of any particular U.S. Holder's shares will be purchased pursuant to the Offer to ensure that such purchase will be treated as a sale or exchange, rather than as a dividend, for U.S. federal income tax purposes pursuant to the rules discussed above.

The Medicare contribution tax applies to certain income of taxpayers who are individuals, estates, or trusts. The tax only applies to individuals whose modified adjusted gross income exceeds \$200,000 for individual filers or \$250,000 for joint filers (\$125,000 for a married person filing separately). The tax is imposed at the rate of 3.8% of a portion of the taxpayer's "net investment income." Net investment income includes gross income from dividends and gains from the sale of property (unless such income is derived in the ordinary course of a trade or business other than a trade or business that consists of certain passive or trading activities). Accordingly, this tax may apply to the gain or dividends realized by a stockholder from the exchange of his, her or its shares.

Payments of the proceeds of the exchange of shares are generally subject to information reporting unless the U.S. Holder is an exempt recipient (such as a corporation). Such payments may also be subject to backup withholding tax at the applicable rate of 24% if the recipient of such payment fails to supply a taxpayer identification number, certified under penalties of perjury, as well as certain other information or otherwise fails to establish an exemption from backup withholding or if the U.S. Holder fails to report in full dividend and interest income. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or credit against that U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. For more information with respect to the application of U.S. federal backup withholding tax, see Section 3.

Non-U.S. Holders. Gross proceeds payable pursuant to the Offer to a beneficial holder of shares of our Class A Common Stock stock that is not a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and that is not a U.S. Holder (a "Non-U.S. Holder") or his or her agent will be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax. The U.S. federal income tax withholding rate is 30%, unless a reduced rate of withholding is applicable pursuant to a tax treaty or an exemption from withholding is applicable because such gross proceeds are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States. A Non-U.S. Holder may be eligible to file for a refund of such tax or a portion of such tax if suchNon-U.S. Holder meets the "complete redemption," "substantially disproportionate" or "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" tests described in this Section 13 or if such Non-U.S. Holder is entitled to a reduced rate of withholding pursuant to a tax treaty and the withholding was made at a higher rate. To obtain a reduced rate of withholding under a tax treaty, a Non-U.S. Holder must deliver to the Depositary before the payment for tendered shares a properly completed and executed Form W-8BEN (or other applicable IRS form) claiming such an exemption or reduction. To claim an exemption from withholding on the grounds that gross proceeds paid pursuant to the Offer are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States, a Non-U.S. Holder must deliver to the Depositary a properly executed Form W-8ECI claiming such exemption before payment is made. ANon-U.S. Holder that qualifies for an exemption from withholding by delivering IRS Form W-8ECI certifying that the payment is effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States generally will be required to file a U.S. federal income tax return and generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on income derived from the sale of shares pursuant to the Offer in the manner and to the extent described above as if it were a U.S. Holder. Additionally, in the case of a foreign corporation, such income may be subject to the branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or a lower rate specified in an applicable tax treaty). Non-U.S. Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of U.S. federal income tax withholding, including eligibility for a withholding tax reduction or exemption and the refund procedure.

The preceding discussion is not tax advice. Shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisor to determine the particular tax consequences to them of the Offer, including the applicability and effect of federal, state, local, non-U.S. and other tax laws.

14. Extension of the Tender Offer; Termination; Amendment.

We expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, at any time and from time to time, and regardless of whether or not any of the events set forth in Section 6 shall have occurred or shall be deemed by us to have occurred, to extend the period of time during which the Offer is open and thereby delay acceptance for payment of, and payment for, any shares by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such extension. We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to terminate the Offer and not accept for payment or pay for any shares not theretofore accepted for payment or paid for or, subject to applicable law, to postpone payment for shares upon the occurrence of any of the conditions specified in Section 6 hereof by giving oral or written notice of such termination or postponement to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such termination or postponement. Our reservation of the right to delay payment for shares which we have accepted for payment is limited by Rule 13e-4(f)(5) under the Exchange Act, which requires that we pay the consideration offered or return the shares tendered promptly after termination or withdrawal of a tender offer.

Subject to compliance with applicable law, we further reserve the right, in our sole discretion, and regardless of whether any of the events set forth in Section 6 shall have occurred or shall be deemed by us to have occurred, to amend the Offer in any respect, including, without limitation, by decreasing or increasing the consideration offered in the Offer to holders of shares or by decreasing or increasing the number of shares sought to be purchased in the Offer. Amendments to the Offer may be made at any time and from time to time by public announcement. In the case of an extension, such public announcement must be issued no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the last previously scheduled or announced Expiration Time. Any public announcement made pursuant to the Offer will be disseminated promptly to shareholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform them of such change. Without limiting the manner in which we may choose to make a public announcement, except as required by applicable law, we shall have no obligation to publish, advertise or otherwise communicate any such public announcement other than by making a release through Business Wire or another comparable service. In addition, we would file such press release as an exhibit to the Schedule TO.

If we materially change the terms of the Offer or the information concerning the Offer, we will extend the Offer to the extent required by Rules 13e-4(d)(2), 13e-4(e)(3) and 13e-4(f)(1) under the Exchange Act. These rules and certain related releases and interpretations of the SEC provide that the minimum period during which a tender offer must remain open following a material change in the terms of the Offer or information concerning the Offer (other than a change in price or a change in percentage of securities sought) will depend on the facts and circumstances, including the relative materiality of such terms or information; however, in no event will the Offer remain open for fewer than five business days following such a material change in the terms of the Offer or information concerning the Offer.

If we:

- increase or decrease the purchase price offered to be paid;
- increase the number of shares being sought in the Offer by an amount exceeding 2% of the total number of issued and outstanding shares of our Class A Common Stock (an increase of more than 300,540 shares, based on 15,027,003 shares of our Class A Common Stock issued and outstanding as of the date of this Offer to Purchase); or
- · decrease the number of shares being sought in the Offer;

and the Offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on the tenth business day (as defined in Section 1) from and including the date on which notice of any such increase or decrease is first published, sent or given in the manner specified in this Section 14, then the Offer will be extended until no earlier than 12:00 a.m., New York City time, on the tenth business day from and including the date on which such notice was first published, sent or given.

15. Fees and Expenses.

We have retained Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC to act as Information Agent and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC to act as Depositary in connection with the Offer. The Information Agent may contact holders of shares by mail or telephone and may request brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominee shareholders to forward materials relating to the Offer to beneficial owners. The Information Agent and the Depositary will each receive reasonable and customary compensation for their respective services, will be reimbursed by us for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and will be indemnified by us against certain liabilities in connection with the Offer, including certain liabilities and expenses under federal securities laws.

We do not currently expect to pay any fees or commissions to brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees (other than fees to the Information Agent and Depositary as described above) for

soliciting tenders of shares pursuant to the Offer. We will, however, upon request, reimburse brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominees for reasonable and customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by them in forwarding the Offer materials to their customers. No broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holder has been authorized to act as our agent or the agent of the Information Agent or the Depositary for purposes of the Offer. We will pay or cause to be paid all stock transfer taxes, if any, on our purchase of shares, except as otherwise provided herein or in Instruction 6 to the Letter of Transmittal.

16. Miscellaneous.

Pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c)(2) under the Exchange Act, we have filed with the SEC an Issuer Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO, which contains additional information with respect to the Offer. The Schedule TO, including the exhibits and any amendments and supplements thereto, may be examined, and copies may be obtained, at the same places and in the same manner as is set forth in Section 9 with respect to other information concerning the Company.

This Offer to Purchase and accompanying Letter of Transmittal do not constitute an offer to purchase securities in any jurisdiction in which such offer is not or would not be permitted. We are not aware of any jurisdiction where the making of the Offer is not in compliance with applicable law. If we become aware of any jurisdiction where the making of the Offer or the acceptance of shares pursuant to the Offer is not in compliance with applicable law, we will make a good faith effort to comply with the applicable law where practicable. If, after such good faith effort, we cannot comply with the applicable law, the Offer will not be made to (nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of) the holders of shares in such jurisdiction.

YOU SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS DOCUMENT OR TO WHICH WE HAVE REFERRED YOU. WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANY PERSON TO MAKE ANY RECOMMENDATION ON OUR BEHALF AS TO WHETHER YOU SHOULD TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR SHARES IN THE OFFER. WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO PROVIDE YOU WITH INFORMATION OR TO MAKE ANY REPRESENTATION IN CONNECTION WITH THE OFFER OTHER THAN THOSE CONTAINED IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE AND IN THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. IF ANYONE MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION OR GIVES ANY INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION, YOU MUST NOT RELY UPON THAT RECOMMENDATION, INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION AS HAVING BEEN MADE OR AUTHORIZED BY US, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEPOSITARY.

May 25, 2021



The Letter of Transmittal and any required documents should be sent or delivered by each tendering shareholder or such shareholder's broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to the Depositary, at the applicable address set forth below:

The Depositary for the Offer is:



By hand, express mail, courier, or other expedited service:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219

By mail:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219

DELIVERY TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to the Information Agent at its address and telephone number set forth below. Requests for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and other tender offer materials may be directed to the Information Agent. A shareholder may also contact such shareholder's broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance.

The Information Agent for the Offer is:



You may obtain information regarding the Offer from the Information Agent as follows:

Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC 2 Robbins Lane Jericho, NY 11753 Banks, Brokers and Shareholders Call Toll-Free: 888-742-1305

Letter of Transmittal to Tender Shares of Class A Common Stock

of

BBX CAPITAL, INC.

at \$6.75 Net Per Share in Cash Pursuant to the Offer to Purchase dated May 25, 2021 by BBX CAPITAL, INC.

The undersigned represents that I (we) have full authority to surrender without restriction the certificate(s) listed below. You are hereby authorized and instructed to deliver to the address indicated below (unless otherwise instructed in the boxes in the following page) a check representing a cash payment for shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of BBX Capital, Inc. (collectively, including the associated preferred share purchase rights attached thereto, the "Shares") tendered pursuant to this Letter of Transmittal, at a price of \$6.75 per share, net to the seller in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer").

THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 2021, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS IT MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION TIME") OR EARLIER TERMINATED.

Method of delivery is at the option and risk of the shareholder. See Instruction 2.

Mail or deliver this Letter of Transmittal to:



If delivering by hand, express mail, courier, or other expedited service:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219

By mail:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC
Operations Center
Attn: Reorganization Department
6201 15th Avenue
Brooklyn, New York 11219

Pursuant to the offer of BBX Capital, Inc. (the "Company") to purchase up to 4,000,000 Shares, the undersigned encloses herewith and tenders the following shares of Class A Common Stock (including associated preferred share purchase rights) of the Company:

	DESCRIPTION OF SH	ARES TENDERED		
Name(s) and Address(es) of Registered Owner(s) (If blank, please fill in exactly as name(s) appear(s) on share certificate(s))	Shares Tendered (attached additional list if necessary)			
	Certificate Number(s)*	Certificated Shares** Total Number of Shares Represented by Certificate(s)*	Number of Shares Tendered**	Book Entry Shares Tendered
	** Unless otherwise	pleted by book-entry shareh- indicated, it will be assume- bed above are being surrence	d that all shares of common s	tock represented by

PLEASE READ THE INSTRUCTIONS ACCOMPANYING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL CAREFULLY BEFORE COMPLETING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

IF YOU WOULD LIKE ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL OR ANY OF THE OTHER OFFERING DOCUMENTS, YOU SHOULD CONTACT THE INFORMATION AGENT, LAUREL HILL ADVISORY GROUP, LLC AT 888-742-1305.

You have received this Letter of Transmittal in connection with the offer of BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), to purchase up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (collectively, the "Shares"), at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, as described in the Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer to Purchase" and, together with this Letter of Transmittal, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer").

You should use this Letter of Transmittal to deliver to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC (the "Depositary") Shares for tender. If you are delivering your Shares by book-entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at The Depository Trust Company ("DTC" or the "book-entry transfer facility"), you must use an Agent's Message (as defined in Instruction 2 below). Shareholders who deliver their Shares through book-entry transfer are referred to as "Book-Entry Shareholders."

If you cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary prior to the Expiration Time or you cannot complete the book-entry transfer procedures prior to the Expiration Time, you may nevertheless tender your Shares according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase. See Instruction 2 below. **Delivery of documents to DTC will not constitute delivery to the Depositary.**

CHECK HERE IF TENDERED SHARES ARE BEING DELIVERED BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER TO THE ACCOUNT MAINTAINED BY THE DEPOSITARY WITH DTC AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING (ONLY FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS THAT ARE PARTICIPANTS IN DTC MAY DELIVER SHARES BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER):
Name of Tendering Institution:
DTC Participant Number:
Transaction Code Number:
CHECK HERE IF TENDERED SHARES ARE BEING DELIVERED PURSUANT TO A NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY PREVIOUSLY SENT TO THE DEPOSITARY AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING (PLEASE ENCLOSE A PHOTOCOPY OF SUCH NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY):
Name(s) of Registered Owner(s):
Window Ticket Number (if any) or DTC Participant Number:
Date of Execution of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery:
Name of Institution which Guaranteed Delivery:

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW. PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), the above-described shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company, including the associated preferred share purchase rights attached thereto pursuant to the Rights Agreement, dated September 25, 2020, between the Company and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as Rights Agent (collectively, the "Shares"), at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, and this Letter of Transmittal (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, this "Letter of Transmittal" and, together with the Offer to Purchase, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer").

Subject to and effective on acceptance for payment of, and payment for, the Shares tendered with this Letter of Transmittal in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, the undersigned hereby sells, assigns and transfers to, or upon the order of, the Company, all right, title and interest in and to all the Shares that are being tendered hereby and irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Company, the true and lawful agent and attorney-in-fact of the undersigned, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest), to the full extent of the undersigned's rights with respect to such Shares, to (a) deliver such Shares or transfer ownership of such Shares on the account books maintained by the book-entry transfer facility, together, in any such case, with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity to, or upon the order of the Company, (b) present such Shares for cancellation and transfer on the Company's books and (c) receive all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such Shares, all in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

The undersigned hereby represents and warrants to the Company that the undersigned has full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer the Shares tendered, and that, when the same are accepted for payment by the Company, the Company will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title thereto, free and clear of all security interests, liens, restrictions, claims, encumbrances, conditional sales agreements and other obligations relating to the sale or transfer of the Shares, and the same will not be subject to any adverse claim or right. The undersigned will, on request by American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC (the "Depositary") or the Company, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Depositary or the Company to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of the Shares tendered, all in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

IT IS UNDERSTOOD THAT THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF THE SHARES AND ALL REQUIRED DOCUMENTS (INCLUDING DELIVERY THROUGH DTC) IS AT THE OPTION AND RISK OF THE UNDERSIGNED AND THAT THE RISK OF LOSS OF SUCH SHARES AND DOCUMENTS SHALL PASS ONLY AFTER THE DEPOSITARY HAS ACTUALLY RECEIVED THE SHARES (INCLUDING, IN THE CASE OF A BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER, BY BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATION (AS DEFINED BELOW)). IF DELIVERY IS BY MAIL, IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT ALL SUCH DOCUMENTS BE SENT BY PROPERLY INSURED REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED. DELIVERY WILL BE DEEMED EFFECTIVEAND RISK OF LOSS AND TITLE WILL PASS FROM THE OWNER ONLY WHEN RECEIVED BY THE DEPOSITARY. IN ALL CASES, SUFFICIENT TIME SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ENSURE TIMELY DELIVERY.

All authority conferred or agreed to be conferred by delivery of this Letter of Transmittal shall be binding on the successors, assigns, heirs, personal representatives, executors, administrators and other legal representatives of the undersigned and shall not be affected by, and shall survive, the death or incapacity of the undersigned. Except as stated in the Offer to Purchase, this tender is irrevocable.

The undersigned understands that the Company's acceptance for payment of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer will constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and the Company upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

It is a violation of Rule 14e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) for a person acting alone or in concert with others, directly or indirectly, to tender Shares for such person's own account unless at the time of tender and at the Expiration Time such person has a "net long position" in (a) the Shares that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and will deliver or cause to be delivered such Shares for the purpose of tendering to the Company within the period specified in the Offer or (b) other securities immediately convertible into, exercisable for or exchangeable into Shares ("Equivalent Securities") that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and, upon the acceptance of such tender, will acquire such Shares by conversion, exchange or exercise of such Equivalent Securities to the extent required by the terms of the Offer and will deliver or cause to be delivered such Shares so acquired for the purpose of tender to the Company within the period specified in the Offer. Rule 14e-4 also provides a similar restriction applicable to the tender on behalf of another person. A tender of Shares made pursuant to any method of delivery set forth in this Letter of Transmittal will constitute the undersigned's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the Offer, as well as the undersigned's representation and warranty to the Company that (a) the undersigned has a "net long position" in Shares or Equivalent Securities at least equal to the Shares being tendered within the meaning of Rule 14e-4, and (b) such tender of Shares complies with Rule 14e-4.

The undersigned understands that all Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn will, subject to the conditions of the Offer, including the closing of the Offer, be purchased at the purchase price of \$6.75 per share, net to the undersigned in cash, without interest and less any applicable withholding taxes, upon the terms of the Offer, including its proration provisions, and that the Company will return at its expense all other Shares, including Shares not purchased because of proration promptly following the Expiration Time.

Unless otherwise indicated herein under "Special Payment Instructions," the undersigned instructs that the check for payment of the purchase price and/or the return of any Shares not tendered or accepted for payment be issued in the name(s) of the registered holder(s) appearing under "Description of Shares Tendered." Similarly, unless otherwise indicated herein under "Special Delivery Instructions," the undersigned instructs that the check for payment of the purchase price and/or the return of any Shares not tendered or accepted for payment (and accompanying documents, as appropriate) be mailed to the address(es) of the registered holder(s) appearing under "Description of Shares Tendered." In the event that both the "Special Delivery Instructions" and the "Special Payment Instructions" are completed, the undersigned instructs that the check for payment of the purchase price and/or the return of any Shares not tendered or accepted for payment be issued in the name(s) of, and such check and any accompanying documents, as appropriate, be delivered to, the person(s) so indicated. The undersigned instructs that any Shares tendered herewith by book-entry transfer that are not accepted for payment be credited to the account at the book-entry transfer facility designated above. The undersigned recognizes that the Company has no obligation pursuant to the "Special Payment Instructions" to transfer any Shares from the name of the registered holder(s) thereof if the Company does not accept for payment any of the Shares so tendered.

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW.

PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY

SPECIAL PAYMENT INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 1, 5, 6 and 7)

To be completed ONLY if Shares not tendered or not accepted for payment and/or the check for the purchase price in consideration of Shares accepted for payment are to be issued in the name of someone other than the undersigned or if Shares tendered by bookentry transfer which are not accepted for payment are to be returned by credit to an account maintained at DTC other than that designated above.

aes	ignated above.
Iss	ae: Check and/or Share Certificates to:
Na	me:(Please Print)
Ad	dress:
	(Include Zip Code)
	(Tax Identification or Social Security Number)
]	Credit Shares tendered by book-entry transfer that are not accepted for payment to the DTC account set forth below.
	(DTC Account
	Number)

SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 1, 5, 6 and 7)

To be completed ONLY if Shares not tendered or not accepted for payment and/or the check for the purchase price of Shares accepted for payment are to be sent to someone other than the undersigned or to the undersigned at an address other than that shown in the box titled "Description of Shares Tendered" above.

Deliver: □	Check(s) and/or \square	Share Certificates to:				
Name:						
Name.	(Please Print)					
Address:						
	(Include Z	ip Code)				

IMPORTANT—SIGN HERE (U.S. Holders Please Also Complete the Enclosed IRS Form W-9) (Non-U.S. Holders Please Obtain and Complete IRS Form W-8BEN or Other Applicable IRS Form W-8)

(Signature(s) of Shareholder(s))
Dated:, 2021
(Must be signed by registered owner(s) exactly as name(s) appear(s) on the applicable security position listing or by person(s) authorized to become registered owner(s) by documents transmitted herewith. If signature is by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, please set forth full title and see Instruction 5. For information concerning signature guarantees, see Instruction 1.)
Name(s):
(Please Print)
Capacity (full title):
Address:
Area Code and Telephone Number:
Email Address:
Tax Identification or Social Security No.:
GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURE(S) (For use by Eligible Institutions only; see Instructions 1 and 5)
Name of Firm:
(Include Zip Code) Authorized Signature:
Name:
(Please Type or Print) Area Code and Telephone Number:
Dated:, 2021
Place medallion guarantee in space below:

INSTRUCTIONS Forming Part of the Terms and Conditions of the Offer

- 1. Guarantee of Signatures. Except as otherwise provided below, all signatures on this Letter of Transmittal must be guaranteed by a financial institution (including most commercial banks, savings and loan associations and brokerage houses) that is a member in good standing of a recognized Medallion Program approved by the Securities Transfer Association, Inc., including the Security Transfer Agents Medallion Program, the New York Stock Exchange Medallion Signature Program and the Stock Exchanges Medallion Program (each, an "Eligible Institution"). Signatures on this Letter of Transmittal need not be guaranteed (a) if this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered owner(s) (which term, for purposes of this document, includes any participant in any of DTC's systems whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the Shares) of Shares tendered herewith and such registered owner has not completed the box titled "Special Payment Instructions" or the box titled "Special Delivery Instructions" on this Letter of Transmittal or (b) if such Shares are tendered for the account of an Eligible Institution. See Instruction 5. If you have any questions regarding the need for a signature guarantee, please call the Information Agent at 888-742-1305.
- 2. **Delivery of Letter of Transmittal and Book-Entry Confirmations.** Unless the notice of guaranteed delivery procedures are complied with, for a valid tender of Shares, confirmation of any book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at DTC of Shares tendered by book-entry transfer ("Book Entry Confirmation"), as well as this Letter of Transmittal properly completed and duly executed with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message in the case of a book-entry transfer, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Depositary at its address set forth herein prior to the Expiration Time. If tenders are to be made pursuant to the procedures for tender by book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase, an Agent's Message must be utilized. A manually executed facsimile of this document may be used in lieu of the original.

Shareholders who cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary prior to the Expiration Time or who cannot complete the procedures for book-entry transfer prior to the Expiration Time may nevertheless tender their Shares by properly completing and duly executing a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedure set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase. Pursuant to such procedure: (a) such tender must be made by or through an Eligible Institution, (b) a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery substantially in the form provided by the Company must be received by the Depositary prior to the Expiration Time, and (c) a Book Entry Confirmation with respect to such Shares, this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed with any required signature guarantees (or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message), and all other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, if any, must be received by the Depositary within two New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

The term "Agent's Message" means a message, transmitted through electronic means by DTC to, and received by, the Depositary and forming part of a Book-Entry Confirmation, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment from the participant in DTC tendering the Shares which are the subject of such Book-Entry Confirmation that such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of this Letter of Transmittal and that the Company may enforce such agreement against the participant. The term "Agent's Message" also includes any hard copy printout evidencing such message generated by a computer terminal maintained at the Depositary's office.

THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF THE SHARES, THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING DELIVERY THROUGH DTC, IS AT THE ELECTION AND RISK OF THE TENDERING SHAREHOLDER. DELIVERY OF ALL SUCH DOCUMENTS WILL BE DEEMED MADE AND RISK OF LOSS SHALL PASS ONLY WHEN ACTUALLY RECEIVED BY THE DEPOSITARY (INCLUDING, IN THE CASE OF A BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER, BY BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATION). IF SUCH DELIVERY IS BY MAIL, IT IS

RECOMMENDED THAT ALL SUCH DOCUMENTS BE SENT BY PROPERLY INSURED REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED. IN ALL CASES, SUFFICIENT TIME SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ENSURE TIMELY DELIVERY.

No alternative, conditional or contingent tenders will be accepted and no fractional Shares will be purchased. All tendering shareholders, by execution of this Letter of Transmittal (or facsimile thereof), waive any right to receive any notice of the acceptance of their Shares for payment.

- 3. **Inadequate Space.** If the space provided herein is inadequate, the number of Shares should be listed on a separate schedule attached hereto and separately signed on each page thereof in the same manner as this Letter of Transmittal is signed.
- 4. **Determinations; Waiver of Conditions; Irregularities.** All questions as to the number of Shares to be accepted and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for payment of any tender of Shares will be determined by the Company, in its sole discretion, and the Company's determination will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if the Company's determination is challenged by shareholders. The Company reserves the absolute right prior to the Expiration Time to reject any or all tenders it determines not to be in proper form or the acceptance for payment of or payment for which may, in the opinion of counsel to the Company, be unlawful. The Company also reserves the absolute right, subject to applicable law, to waive any conditions of the Offer with respect to all shareholders or any defect or irregularity in any tender with respect to any particular Shares or any particular shareholder whether or not the Company waives similar defects or irregularities in the case of other shareholders. No tender of Shares will be deemed to have been validly made until all defects or irregularities relating thereto have been cured or waived. None of the Company, the Information Agent, the Depositary nor any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification. The Company's interpretation of the terms of and conditions of the Offer, including this Letter of Transmittal and these instructions, will be final and binding on all parties, except as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a subsequent judicial proceeding if the Company's interpretation is challenged by shareholders. By tendering Shares to the Company, each tendering shareholder agrees to accept all decisions the Company makes concerning these matters and waives any right the shareholder might otherwise hav
- 5. **Signatures on Letter of Transmittal; Stock Powers and Endorsements.** If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered owner(s) of the Shares tendered hereby, the signature(s) must correspond with the name(s) of the registered owner(s) without alteration or any other change whatsoever.

If any Shares tendered hereby are owned of record by two or more joint owners, all such owners must sign this Letter of Transmittal.

If any tendered Shares are registered in the names of different holder(s), it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate Letters of Transmittal (or facsimiles thereof) as there are different registrations of such Shares.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing, and proper evidence satisfactory to the Company of their authority so to act must be submitted.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered owner(s) of the Shares listed and transmitted hereby, no stock powers are required unless payment is to be made to, or Shares not tendered or accepted for payment are to be issued in the name of, a person other than the registered owner(s), in which case the Shares tendered by this Letter of Transmittal must be accompanied by appropriate stock powers, in either case, signed exactly in the name(s) of the registered owner(s). Signatures on such stock powers must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered owner(s) of the Share(s) listed, this Letter of Transmittal must be accompanied by appropriate stock powers signed exactly in the name or names of the registered owner(s). Signatures on such stock powers must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution.

6. **Transfer Taxes.** The Company will pay any stock transfer taxes with respect to the transfer and sale of Shares to it pursuant to the Offer. If, however, payment of the purchase price is to be made to, or if Shares not tendered or accepted for payment are to be registered in the name of, any person(s) other than the registered holder(s), or if Shares tendered hereby are registered in the name(s) of any person(s) other than the person(s) signing this Letter of Transmittal, the amount of any stock transfer taxes (whether imposed on the registered holder(s) or such person(s)) payable on account of the transfer to such person(s) will be deducted from the purchase price unless satisfactory evidence of the payment of such taxes or exemption therefrom is submitted with this Letter of Transmittal.

Except as provided in this Instruction 6, it will not be necessary for transfer tax stamps to be affixed to the Shares tendered by this Letter of Transmittal.

- 7. Special Payment and Delivery Instructions. If a check for the purchase price is to be issued, and/or Shares not tendered or accepted for payment are to be issued or returned to, a person other than the signer(s) of this Letter of Transmittal or to an address other than that shown in the box titled "Description of Shares Tendered" above, the appropriate boxes on this Letter of Transmittal should be completed. Shareholders delivering Shares tendered hereby or by Agent's Message by book-entry transfer may request that Shares not purchased be credited to an account maintained at DTC as such shareholder may designate in the box titled "Special Payment Instructions" herein. If no such instructions are given, all such Shares not purchased will be returned by crediting the same account at DTC as the account from which such Shares were delivered.
- 8. **Requests for Assistance or Additional Copies.** Questions or requests for assistance may be directed to the Information Agent at its address and telephone number set forth below or to your broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company. Additional copies of the Offer to Purchase, this Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and other tender offer materials may be obtained from the Information Agent as set forth below.
- 9. **Backup Withholding.** Under U.S. federal income tax laws, the Depositary will be required to withhold a portion of the amount of any payments made to certain shareholders pursuant to the Offer. In order to avoid such backup withholding, each tendering shareholder or payee that is a United States person (for U.S. federal income tax purposes), must provide the Depositary with such shareholder's or payee's correct taxpayer identification number ("TIN") and certify that such shareholder or payee is not subject to such backup withholding by completing the attached Form W-9. Certain shareholders or payees (including, among others, corporations, non-resident foreign individuals and foreign entities) are not subject to these backup withholding and reporting requirements. A tendering shareholder who is a foreign individual or a foreign entity should complete, sign, and submit to the Depositary the appropriate Form W-8. A Form W-8BEN may be obtained from the Depositary or downloaded from the Internal Revenue Service's website at the following address: http://www.irs.gov. Failure to complete the Form W-9 will not, by itself, cause Shares to be deemed invalidly tendered, but may require the Depositary to withhold a portion of the amount of any payments made for Shares pursuant to the Offer.

NOTE: FAILURE TO COMPLETE AND RETURN THEFORM W-9 MAY RESULT IN BACKUP WITHHOLDING OF A PORTION OF ANY PAYMENTS MADE TO YOU PURSUANT TO THE OFFER. PLEASE REVIEW THE "IMPORTANT TAX INFORMATION" SECTION BELOW.

IMPORTANT: THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (OR A MANUALLY EXECUTED FACSIMILE COPY THEREOF) OR AN AGENT'S MESSAGE, TOGETHER WITH A BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATION OR A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS, MUST BE RECEIVED BY THE DEPOSITARY PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION TIME.

IMPORTANT TAX INFORMATION

Under United States federal income tax law, a shareholder that is anon-exempt United States person (for U.S. federal income tax purposes) whose tendered Shares are accepted for payment, is required by law to provide the Depositary (as payer) with such shareholder's correct TIN on Form W-9 below. If such shareholder is an individual, the TIN is such shareholder's social security number. If the Depositary is not provided with the correct TIN, the shareholder may be subject to penalties imposed by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") and payments that are made to such shareholder with respect to Shares purchased pursuant to the Offer may be subject to backup withholding.

If backup withholding applies, the Depositary is required to withhold 24% of any payments of the offer price made to the shareholder. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, the tax liability of persons subject to backup withholding will be reduced by the amount of tax withheld. If withholding results in an overpayment of taxes, a refund or credit may be obtained from the IRS provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS.

Form W-9

To prevent backup withholding on payments that are made to a United States shareholder with respect to Shares purchased pursuant to the Offer, the shareholder is required to notify the Depositary of such shareholder's correct TIN by completing a Form W-9 certifying, under penalties of perjury, (i) that the TIN provided on Form W-9 is correct (or that such shareholder is awaiting a TIN), (ii) that such shareholder is not subject to backup withholding because (a) such shareholder has not been notified by the IRS that such shareholder is subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, (b) the IRS has notified such shareholder that such shareholder is no longer subject to backup withholding or (c) such shareholder is exempt from backup withholding, and (iii) that such shareholder is a U.S. person.

What Number to Give the Depositary

Each United States shareholder is generally required to give the Depositary its social security number or employer identification number. If the tendering shareholder has not been issued a TIN and has applied for a number or intends to apply for a number in the near future, the shareholder should write "Applied For" in Part I, and sign and date the Form W-9. Notwithstanding that "Applied For" is written in Part I, the Depositary will withhold 24% of all payments of the offer price to such shareholder until a TIN is provided to the Depositary. Such amounts will be refunded to such tendering shareholder if a TIN is provided to the Depositary within 60 days.

Please consult your accountant or tax advisor for further guidance regarding the completion of IRS FormW-9, IRS Form W-8BEN, or another version of IRS Form W-8 to claim exemption from backup withholding, or contact the Depositary.

PAYER'S NAME: American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC

	Part 1 — PLEASE PROVIDE YOUR TIN IN THE BOX AT RIGHT AND CERTIFY BY SIGNING AND DATING BELOW	Social Security Number
SUBSTITUTE		OR
FORM W-9		Employer Identification Number
Department of the Treasury Internal Revenue Service	Part 2 — Check appropriate box for federal tax classification; check only one: ☐ Individual/Sole Proprietor ☐ C Corporation ☐ S Corporation ☐ Partnership ☐ Trust/estate ☐ Limited Liability Company: ☐ Other (please specify)	For Limited Liability Companies, please enter the appropriate tax classification on the line provided next to the phrase "Limited Liability Company":
Payer's Request		C = C Corporation
for Taxpayer Identification		S = S Corporation
Number (TIN) and Certification		P=Partnership
and certification	Part 3 — FOR PAYEES EXEMPT FROM BACKUP WITHHOLDING (See Page 2 of enclosed Guidelines)	
	Part 4 — Certification Under Penalties of Perjury, I certify that:	
	(1) The number shown on this form is my current taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me),	Part 5 — Awaiting TIN □
	(2) I am not subject to backup withholding either because I have not been notified by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of failure to report all interest or dividends, or the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding and	
	(3) I am a U.S. person (including a U.S. resident alien).	
	(4) The FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exempt from FATCA reporting is correct.	
	Certification instructions — You must cross out item (2) in Part 4 above if you have been notification instructions — You must cross out item (2) in Part 4 above if you have been notification withholding because of underreporting interest or dividends on your tax return. However, you are subject to backup withholding you receive another notification from the IRS stating that withholding, do not cross out item (2). SIGNATURE	er, if after being notified by the IRS that t you are no longer subject to backup
	NAME	
	ADDRESS	
	CITYSTATEZIP CODE	

YOU MUST COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING CERTIFICATE IF YOU CHECK THE BOX IN PART 5 OF SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

PAYER'S NAME: American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC CERTIFICATE OF AWAITING TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER

I certify, under penalties of perjury, that a taxpayer identification number has not been issued to me, and either (a) I have mailed or delivered an application to receive a taxpayer identification number to the appropriate Internal Revenue Service Center or Social Security Administration Office or (b) I intend to mail or deliver an application in the near future. I understand that if I do not provide a taxpayer identification number before payment is made, a portion of such reportable payment will be withheld.

before payment is made, a portion of such reportable payment will be withheld.					
Signature	Date				

NOTE: FAILURE TO COMPLETE AND RETURN THIS FORM MAY RESULT IN BACKUP WITHHOLDING OF A PORTION OF ANY PAYMENT MADE TO YOU PURSUANT TO THE OFFER. PLEASE REVIEW THE ENCLOSED GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9 FOR ADDITIONAL DETAILS.

GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

Guidelines for Determining the Proper Identification Number to Give the Payer —Social Security Numbers have nine digits separated by two hyphens: i.e., 000-00-00000. Employer Identification Numbers have nine digits separated by only one hyphen: i.e., 00-0000000. The table below will help determine the number to give the payer.

For this type of account:	Give the SOCIAL SECURITY number of —	For this type of account:	Give the EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION number of —	
An individual's account	The individual	8. Sole proprietorship account	The owner(4)	
2. Two or more individuals (joint account)	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual on the account(1)	A valid trust, estate or pension trust	The legal entity(5)	
		10. Corporate account	The corporation	
3. Husband and wife (joint account)	The actual owner of the account or, if joint funds, the first	 Religious, charitable, or educational organization account 	The organization	
	individual on the account (1)	12. Partnership account held in the name of the	The partnership	
4. Custodian account of a minor (Uniform Gift to The minor(2)		business		
Minors Act)		13. Association, club, or other tax-exempt	The organization	
5. Adult and minor (joint account)	The adult or, if the minor is the	organization	· ·	
	only contributor, the minor(1)	14. A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee	
6. Account in the name of guardian or committee for a designated ward, minor, or incompetent person	The ward, minor, or incompetent person(3)	15. Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity (such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that	The public entity	
7. a. The usual revocable savings trust account (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee(1)	receives agricultural program payments		
 So-calledtrust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law 	The actual owner(1)			

- List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has a social security number, that
 person's number must be furnished.
- (2) Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's social security number.
- (3) Circle the ward's, minor's or incompetent person's name and furnish such person's social security number.
- (4) You must show your individual name, but you may also enter your business or "doing business as" name. You may use either your social security number or employer identification number (if you have one).
- (5) List first and circle the name of the legal trust, estate, or pension trust. Do not furnish the taxpayer identification number of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.

Note: If no name is circled when there is more than one name, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

Page 2

Obtaining a Number

If you do not have a taxpayer identification number or if you do not know your number, obtain Form SS-5, Application for Social Security Card, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, at the local office of the Social Security Administration or the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") and apply for a number. Section references in these guidelines refer to sections under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

Payees specifically exempted from backup withholding include:

- An organization exempt from tax under Section 501(a), an individual retirement account (IRA), or a custodial account under Section 403(b)(7), if the account satisfies the requirements of Section 401(f)(2).
- The United States or a state thereof, the District of Columbia, a possession of the United States, or a political subdivision or wholly-owned agency or instrumentality of any one or more of the foregoing.
- An international organization or any agency or instrumentality thereof.
- A foreign government or any political subdivision, agency or instrumentality thereof

Payees that may be exempt from backup withholding include:

- · A corporation.
- A financial institution.
- A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Colombia, or a possession of the United States.
- A real estate investment trust.
- A common trust fund operated by a bank under Section 584(a).
- An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
- A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian.

 A fitting commission marshant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading.
- A futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission.
- A foreign central bank of issue.
- A trust exempt from tax under Section 664 or described in Section 4947.

Payments of dividends and patronage dividends not generally subject to backup withholding include the following:

- Payments to nonresident aliens subject to withholding under Section 1441.
- Payments to partnerships not engaged in a trade or business in the U.S. and which have at least one nonresident alien partner.
- Payments of patronage dividends where the amount received is not paid in money.
- Payments made by certain foreign organizations.
- Section 404(k) payments made by an ESOP.

Payments of interest not generally subject to backup withholding include the following:

 Payments of interest on obligations issued by individuals. Note: You may be subject to backup withholding if this interest is \$600 or more and is paid in the course of the payer's trade or business and you have not provided your correct taxpayer identification number to the payer.

- Payments of tax-exempt interest (including exempt-interest dividends under Section 852)
- Payments described in Section 6049(b)(5) to nonresident aliens.
- Payments on tax-free covenant bonds under Section 1451.
- Payments made by certain foreign organizations.
- · Mortgage or student loan interest paid to you.

Exempt payees described above should file Form W-9 to avoid possible erroneous backup withholding. FILE THIS FORM WITH THE PAYER, FURNISH YOUR TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER, WRITE "EXEMPT" IN PART 2 OF THE FORM, SIGN AND DATE THE FORM AND RETURN IT TO THE PAYER.

Certain payments other than interest, dividends, and patronage dividends, which are not subject to information reporting are also not subject to backup withholding. For details, see the regulations under Sections 6041,6041A, 6045, 6050A and 6050N.

Privacy Act Notice.—Section 6109 requires most recipients of dividend, interest, or certain other income to give taxpayer identification numbers to payers who must report the payments to the IRS. The IRS uses the numbers for identification purposes and to help verify the accuracy of tax returns. The IRS may also provide this information to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states and the District of Columbia to carry out their tax laws. The IRS may also disclose this information to other countries under a tax treaty, or to Federal and state agencies to enforce Federal nontax criminal laws and to combat terrorism. Payers must be given the numbers whether or not recipients are required to file tax returns. Payers must generally withhold a portion of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not furnish a taxpayer identification number to a payer. Certain penalties may also apply.

Penalties

- (1) Penalty for Failure to Furnish Taxpayer Identification Number.—If you fail to furnish your taxpayer identification number to a payer, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.
- (2) Civil Penalty for False Information With Respect to Withholding.—If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis which results in no imposition of backup withholding, you are subject to a penalty of \$500.
- (3) Criminal Penalty for Falsifying Information.—Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.
- (4) Misuse of Taxpayer Identification Numbers.—If the requester discloses or uses taxpayer identification numbers in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION CONTACT YOUR TAX CONSULTANT OR THE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE.

The Depositary for the Offer is:



If delivering by hand, express mail, courier, or other expedited service:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Operations Center Attn: Reorganization Department 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219 By mail:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Operations Center Attn: Reorganization Department 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219

DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

Any questions or requests for assistance, or requests for additional copies of this Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal, may be directed to the Information Agent at its telephone number and address listed below. You may also contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the Offer.

The Information Agent for the Offer is:



You may obtain information regarding the Offer from the Information Agent as follows:

Laurel Hill Advisory Group, LLC 2 Robbins Lane Jericho, NY 11753 Banks, Brokers and Shareholders Call Toll-Free: 888-742-1305

NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

For Tender of Shares of Class A Common Stock

BBX CAPITAL, INC.

(Not to be used for signature guarantees)

THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 2021, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS IT MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION TIME").

As set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase (as defined below), this form must be used to accept the Offer (as defined below) if you desire to tender your shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share of BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation, and cannot deliver all required documents to the Depositary (as defined below) prior to the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer of the shares desired to be tendered cannot be completed before the Expiration Time. See Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

This form, properly completed and duly executed, may be delivered to the Depositary as follows:

The Depositary for the Offer is:



If delivering by hand, express mail, courier, or other expedited service:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Operations Center Attn: Reorganization Department 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219 By fax:

Fax: (718) 234-5001 Telephone to confirm fax: (718) 921-8317 By mail:

American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Operations Center Attn: Reorganization Department 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219

DELIVERY OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY TO AN ADDRESS OR FACSIMILE NUMBER OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY.

THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY IS NOT TO BE USED TO GUARANTEE SIGNATURES. IF A SIGNATURE ON A LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS REQUIRED TO BE GUARANTEED BY AN "ELIGIBLE INSTITUTION" (AS DEFINED IN SECTION 3 OF THE OFFER TO PURCHASE) UNDER THE INSTRUCTIONS TO THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, SUCH SIGNATURE GUARANTEES MUST APPEAR IN THE APPLICABLE SPACE PROVIDED IN THE SIGNATURE BOX ON THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

The eligible institution that completes this form must communicate the guarantee to the Depositary and deliver to the Depositary the Letter of Transmittal or an agent's message (as defined in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase) and all other required documents to tender the Shares within the time period described herein. Failure to do so could result in a financial loss to such eligible institution.

THE GUARANTEE ON THE REVERSE SIDE MUST BE COMPLETED.

-			~ .	
п	adies	and	(ient	lemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Company's Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, which together the Offer to Purchase, constitute the "Offer"), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the number of shares of Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (together with the associated preferred share purchase rights) (the "Shares"), of the Company set forth below, all pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to

Number of Shares to be tendered: Shares*
Name(s) of Record Holders:
Taxpayer Identification or Social Security Number:
Address(es):
Area Code and Telephone No(s):
Signature(s) of Holder(s):
Dated: , 2021
Check the following box and provide the following information if Shares will be tendered by book-entry transfer: □
Name of Tendering Institution:
Account Number at DTC:

^{*} Unless otherwise indicated, it will be assumed that all Shares held by the undersigned are to be tendered.

THE GUARANTEE BELOW MUST BE COMPLETED.

(Not to be used for signature guarantee)

The undersigned, a firm that is a member in good standing of a recognized Medallion Program approved by the Securities Transfer Association, Inc., including the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program, the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. Medallion Signature Program or the Stock Exchange Medallion Program, or is otherwise an "eligible guarantor institution," as that term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), hereby guarantees (1) that the above named shareholder "own(s)" the Shares tendered hereby within the meaning of Rule 14e-4 under the Exchange Act, (2) that such tender of Shares complies with Rule 14e-4 under the Exchange Act and (3) to deliver to the Depositary a book-entry confirmation (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) with respect to such Shares, together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, with any required signature guarantees, or an agent's message in the case of a book-entry delivery, and any other required documents, within two trading days (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) after the date hereof.

Name of Firm:		
Authorized Signature:		
Name:		
Title:		
Address:		
Zip Code:		
Area Code and Telephone Number:		
Dated: , 2021		

Offer to Purchase for Cash

by

BBX CAPITAL, INC.

of

Up to 4,000,000 Shares of its Class A Common Stock at a Purchase Price of \$6.75 Per Share

THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 2021, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS IT MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION TIME").

May 25, 2021

To Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees:

We have been appointed by BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company), to act as Information Agent in connection with the Company's offer to purchase for cash up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, together with the associated preferred share purchase rights (the "Shares"), at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Company's Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with the Offer to Purchase, as each may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer"). Please furnish copies of the enclosed materials to those of your clients for whom you hold Shares registered in your name or in the name of your nominee.

Enclosed with this letter are copies of the following documents:

- 1. Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021;
- 2. Letter of Transmittal for your use in accepting the Offer and tendering Shares of, and for the information of, your clients;
- 3. A form of letter that may be sent to your clients for whose account you hold Shares registered in your name or in the name of a nominee, with an Instruction Form provided for obtaining your clients' instructions with regard to the Offer;
- 4. Notice of Guaranteed Delivery with respect to Shares, to be used to accept the Offer in the event all required documents to tender Shares cannot be delivered to the Depositary before the Expiration Time, or if the procedure for book-entry transfer cannot be completed before the Expiration Time; and
- 5. Return envelope addressed to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, as the Depositary.

Certain conditions to the Offer are described in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase.

We urge you to contact your clients as promptly as possible. Please note that the Offer, proration period and withdrawal rights will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, unless the Offer is extended.

Under no circumstances will interest be paid on the purchase price for the Shares regardless of any extension of, or amendment to, the Offer or any delay in paying for the Shares.

The Company will not pay any fees or commissions to any broker or dealer or other person (other than the Information Agent and the Depositary, as described in the Offer to Purchase) in connection with the solicitation of tenders of Shares pursuant to the Offer. However, the Company will, on request, reimburse you for reasonable and customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by you in forwarding copies of the enclosed Offer materials to your clients. The Company will pay, or cause to be paid, any stock transfer taxes applicable to its purchase of Shares pursuant to the Offer, except as otherwise provided in the Offer to Purchase and Letter of Transmittal (see Instruction 6 of the Letter of Transmittal).

Questions and requests for additional copies of the enclosed materials may be directed to us at our address and telephone number set forth on the back cover of the Offer to Purchase.

Very truly yours,

LAUREL HILL ADVISORY GROUP, LLC

Nothing contained in this letter or in the enclosed documents shall render you or any other person the agent of the Company, the Depositary, the Information Agent or any affiliate of any of them, or authorize you or any other person to give any information or use any document or make any statement on behalf of any of them with respect to the Offer other than the enclosed documents and the statements contained therein.

Offer to Purchase for Cash by BBX CAPITAL, INC.

Up to 4,000,000 Shares of its Class A Common Stock at a Purchase Price of \$6.75 Per Share

THE OFFER, PRORATION PERIOD AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 23, 2021, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS IT MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION TIME").

To Our Clients:

Enclosed for your consideration is the Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with any amendments or supplements thereto, collectively constitute the "Offer"), in connection with the offer by BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), to purchase for cash up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, together with the associated preferred share purchase rights (the "Shares"), at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Offer, including, without limitation, the conditions to consummating the Offer and the proration provisions of the Offer, all Shares properly tendered before the Expiration Time and not properly withdrawn will be purchased by the Company at the purchase price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest. The Company reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to purchase more than 4,000,000 Shares in the Offer, subject to applicable law. Shares tendered but not purchased in the Offer will be returned to the tendering shareholders at the Company's expense promptly after the expiration of the Offer. See Section 1 and Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

We are the owner of record of Shares held for your account. As such, we are the only ones who can tender your Shares, and then only pursuant to your instructions. We are sending you the Letter of Transmittal for your information only; you cannot use it to tender Shares we hold for your account.

Please instruct us as to whether you wish us to tender any or all of the Shares we hold for your account on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

Please note the following:

- 1. You may tender your Shares at a price of \$6.75 per Share, as indicated in the attached Instruction Form, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest.
- 2. You should consult with your broker or other financial or tax advisor on the possibility of designating the priority in which your Shares will be purchased in the event of proration.
 - 3. The Offer is subject to certain conditions. See Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase.
- 4. The Offer, withdrawal rights and proration period will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, unless the Company extends the Offer.
- 5. The Offer is for 4,000,000 Shares, representing approximately 26.6% of the total number of issued and outstanding shares of the Company's Class A Common Stock and 21.4% of the Company's total issued and outstanding equity (which includes the Company's Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share) as of May 25, 2021.

6. Tendering shareholders who are registered shareholders or who tender their Shares directly to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the Depositary for the Offer, will not be obligated to pay any brokerage commissions or fees to the Company, solicitation fees, or, except as set forth in the Offer to Purchase, stock transfer taxes on the Company's purchase of Shares pursuant to the Offer.

If you wish to have us tender any or all of your Shares, please so instruct us by completing, executing, detaching and returning to us the attached Instruction Form. If you authorize us to tender your Shares, we will tender all of your Shares unless you specify otherwise on the attached Instruction Form.

Your prompt action is requested. Your Instruction Form should be forwarded to us in ample time to permit us to submit a tender on your behalf before the Expiration Time of the Offer. Please note that, as described above, the Offer, proration period and withdrawal rights will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on Wednesday, June 23, 2021, unless the Company extends the Offer.

The Offer is being made solely under the Offer to Purchase and is being made to all record holders of Shares of the Company's Class A Common Stock. The Offer is not being made to, nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of, holders of Shares residing in any jurisdiction in which the making of the Offer or acceptance thereof would not be in compliance with the securities, blue sky or other laws of such jurisdiction.

The Company's Board of Directors has approved the Offer. However, none of the Company, its Board of Directors, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to shareholders as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering their Shares and the Company has not authorized any person to make any such recommendation. Shareholders must make their own decision regarding whether to tender their Shares and, if so, how many Shares to tender. In doing so, shareholders should read and evaluate carefully the information in the Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including the Company's reasons for making the Offer. See Section 2 of the Offer to Purchase. Shareholders should consult with their brokers and financial and tax advisors with respect to the Offer.

INSTRUCTION FORM WITH RESPECT TO Offer to Purchase for Cash

BBX CAPITAL, INC.

Up to 4,000,000 Shares of its Class A Common Stock at a Purchase Price of \$6.75 Per Share

The undersigned acknowledge(s) receipt of your letter and the enclosed Offer to Purchase, dated May 25, 2021 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with any amendments or supplements thereto, collectively constitute the "Offer"), in connection with the offer by BBX Capital, Inc., a Florida corporation (the "Company"), to purchase for cash up to 4,000,000 shares of its Class A Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, together with the associated preferred share purchase rights (the "Shares"), at a price of \$6.75 per Share, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

The undersigned hereby instruct(s) you to tender to the Company the number of Shares indicated below or, if no number is indicated, all Shares you

hold for the account of the undersigned, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.
Number of Shares to be tendered by you for the account of the undersigned: Shares*
* Unless otherwise indicated, it will be assumed that all Shares held by us for your account are to be tendered.
The method of delivery of this document is at the election and risk of the tendering shareholders. If delivery is by mail, then registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.
Signature(s):
Name(s):
(Please print)
Taxpayer Identification or Social Security Number:
Address(es):
(Including Zip Code)
Area Code/Phone Number:
Date